Monday, March 13, 2023 - 8:00 pm Zoom Conference

MINUTES

Call to Order

John Stanley

The meeting was called to order at 8:00 pm.

Consent Agenda

- BoD minutes from January 30, 2023
- End January 2023 Financial Report
- Governance Committee Report
- > Motion: The consent agenda was adopted.

Treasurer's Report

Bob Rustin

Highlights from the February 2023 report

- Revenues look better than they did at the end of January.
- Finance committee thinks we will be on budget by the end of the fiscal year.

Division/Committee Reports

General Chair Report

John Stanley

- Fitter & Faster approached Mike Salpeter about TIDE hosting a camp. Highlights:
 - The organization would bring national level athletes to the camp.
 - Fitter & Faster does 400+ clinics a year.
 - Other clinics have been held in Stafford.
 - The clinics are two days but an athlete does not attend the entire time.
 - The camps are for-profit targeting the middle level athletes 13-17 year olds (BB, A, AA level athletes).
 - VSI would receive \$1200 for sending out six emails during a year.
 - The emails would include a calendar and a description of the camps on the calendar. They may offer to sponsor events like a coach social, etc.
 - VSI email service provide currently costs \$800.
 - The camps would cost \$100-150 per athlete.
- Drew and Kevin asked if VSI would be setting a precedent for advertising other camps.
- Richard noted that TIDE received numerous emails with their interaction.
- This would be a way to generate camps within the LSC.
 - ✓ The BOD does not want to endorse the clinics by sending out emails.

Administrative Vice-Chair Report

Bryan Wallin

- Officials rules continue to change from USA Swimming.
- Open Water No report
- Rules & Legislation

Kevin Hogan

- Policy & Procedure changes (see Governance Committee section)
- Technical Planning no report

Senior Vice-Chair Report

Richard Hunter

- Senior Champs recap meeting soon. The meet was well-received. SRVA does a good job hosting. Richard did not get a lot of unsolicited feedback.
- John asked if there was any movement on the multi-LSC all star meet. Richard has a draft of the meet, but the committee has not yet weighed in.
- Richard acknowledged Ben Ackerly for his work as meet referee.

Monday, March 13, 2023 - 8:00 pm Zoom Conference

• Age Group Vice-Chair Report

MC Banks

- Age Group Committee
 - **Age Group Champs**: AGC meet was successful. The meet attendance was about 50 less athletes than in 2022. Breaks were added, but it was still a fast-moving championship meet.
 - Drew helped the first couple of days to make sure things went smoothly from a meet directing standpoint. Richard asked that tech planning consider the qualifications of the meet directors of each of the host teams.
 - District Champs:
 - Feedback about relays was either allow two relay teams or hold relays only in prelims.
 - The SW District Champs had an issue with NS for finals. John asked the committee to consider the penalty that is applied. Bryan said he would ask Dan about a policy for scratches at LSC meets.
 - The SE District meet needed to run in one pool as it was too fast. Coaches should be involved in the decisions about timeline issue.
- Zones Coordinator

Maureen Tolliver

- o March 27 deadline to publicize standards.
- o Maureen is submitting regarding the Zone team cuts. MC did not receive a consensus for how coaches feel about the Zone qualifying standards.
- Finance Vice-Chair Report

Brian Cann

- Proposed budget updated from the version sent out on Saturday.
- Projected \$684,090 in revenue for 2023-2024. Increase of \$5000 from 2022-2023.
- Expenses Olympic year for trials and travel (\$15,000); adding 8% increase in salaries to take care of cost of living and SWIMS changes = more work for office. \$699,040 in expenses for 2023-2024 with a negative budget of ~\$15,000 which is the Olympic trials monies.
- Mary asked about the Open going into the line item for Winter Nationals. Bob explained what USA Swimming calls the meets depending on their classification. The change does not affect the overall budget amount.
- ➤ **Motion** The BOD adopted the 2023-2034 budget as presented.
 - HOD will receive it next month for approval.
- Safe Sport Vice-Chair Report

Maureen Tolliver

- Operational Risk
 - Safe Sport APT is getting a little better
- DEI Chair Report

(No report)

Jihan Minson

Athlete Committee's Report

Allison Dodd

- Working on the details for the Eastern Zone Leadership Camp
- Working on the Athlete Election
- **Coach Committee's Report**

Michael Salpeter

- Fitter and Faster camps (see above)
- Need coaches to go to Denver. The committee has not met to consider who would attend, but names are needed soon.
- Two coaches also needed for the EZ Camp in June.
- Executive Director's Report (Report attached)

Mary Turner

• Zoom license expires on April 1. Mary spoke with Dan Demers about it as well. One possibility is to use Microsoft Teams. Mary has also gathered information about the cost for Zoom.

Monday, March 13, 2023 - 8:00 pm Zoom Conference

- Scott asked about OME. End of March is the goal for releasing OME to the LSC. May use it for LC sectionals.
- Governance Committee (Proposed Changes attached) Kevin Hogan
 - o **Bylaw 4.8 amendment** for HOD meetings via Zoom. The amendment to the bylaws will allow the HOD to take place virtually and/or hybrid as well as in person. The language has not been approved yet by USA Swimming. USA Swimming may not approve it, but it will go before the House of Delegates for approval.
 - **Motion**: The BOD recommends approval of the bylaws change allowing for HOD to take place in person, remotely or a hybrid of the two.
 - o (Insert section numbers) Procedure Change: Remove the National Times and Records Coordinator position from the procedures in the coordinator section and add it to the staff responsibilities section.
- Motion: The proposed procedure change for the National Times and Records coordinator was approved.
 - **Procedure 47.4 Change for 8 & Under meet fees** will now be 10 & Under rather than 8 & under. The hope is it will be more appealing to meet hosts to hold these meets. Mary pointed out the fees of \$4.50 instead of \$4.00 has been allowed for the last year or so. Bryan proposed that we change the amount to \$4.50.
- ➤ **Motion**: The motion to change the ages to 10 & Under with the event fee of not more than \$4.50 was approved.
 - Policy 8.1 Change USA Swimming convention policy was changed to the Annual Business Meeting policy. Any language that applied to convention was changed to Annual Business meeting.
- ▶ **Motion:** The change to Policy 8.1 was approved by the BOD and it will go before HOD in April.
 - o **Item 1: Policy 20.1** Safe Sport Club Recognition will be required in order to host meets. Most host teams are already Safe Sport recognized. If a club has applied for Safe Sport Club Recognition, then VSI will consider the club as satisfying the requirement. Bob asked if any host clubs do not meet the requirement. Maureen thinks there is one club that does not meet the requirement. The effective date for the change is October 1, 2023. Scott asked if an organization or facility is hosting a meet can they be prevented from hosting a meet if they do not satisfy this requirement (YMCA, ISCA for example). Article 202 under jurisdiction allow the change to be added by the LSC HOD. The LSC can establish conditions for giving out a sanction.
- ➤ **Motion:** The motion to adopt Policy 20.1 language change was approved. The policy will go before HOD in April for final approval.
 - o **Item 2**: **Policy 20.5** Add Meet Safety Officer contact information to the minimum required information for a meet sanction.
 - o **Item 3**: **Policy 20.10** Define an unsafe environment which would include the lack of lifeguards at a meet.
 - o **Item 4**: **Policy 22.1** Add a Meet Safety Officer as a required position for a meet and define the role of a Meet Safety Officer.
 - Must be a non athlete member 18 years or older;
 - the proposal includes a list of duties.
 - Meet marshal requirements are also added including age requirement, meet marshal course and cannot have another duty during the meet, etc.
 - Two marshals one of each gender per pool; additional pools requirement a minimum of 3 marshals.
 - The definition of what constitutes a pool is included.

Monday, March 13, 2023 - 8:00 pm Zoom Conference

- Bob questioned the language in Section 20.10 G poor air & water quality reference as it is very subjective. Scott suggested removing "poor" to make it less subjective.
- o **Item 5: Policy 28.2B(1)** Support disability swimmers in competition. This allows a Disability National Championship qualification meet to be in the list of meets that meet the Travel Fund criteria.
- ➤ **Motion**: The motion to adopt the policies language changes as outlines in items 1-5 was approved. The policy will go before HOD in April for final approval.
- o **April Elections** nominees for the officer positions and Admin Review Board will be posted on March 16.

Old Business

 Eastern Zones Athlete's Camp June 22-25, 2023 – Colby College 8 male/8 female athletes per LSC

John Stanley

• All Zones Workshop, Denver April 20-23

John Stanley

- April HOD April 16 in person at the Doubletree Hotel. Elections will be held. Please encourage attendance. Brief board meeting prior to HOD. Committee meetings can be held starting at 9am at HOD.
- September Education Weekend Sep. 16-17 (HoD)

New Business

Fitter Faster (see General Chair report)

Adjournment

The meeting was adjourned at 9:54 pm.

In attendance: John Stanley, Bryan Wallin, Kevin Hogan, Brian Cann, Richard Hunter, Louisa Lamerdin, MC Banks, Allison Dodd, Bob Rustin, Maureen Tolliver, Scott Baldwin, Ryan Woodruff, Jihan Minson, Drew Hirth, Emily Fagan, Mary Turner

Virginia Swimming Financial Summaries 2022-2023

2/16/2023

*** Revenue ***	Budget	December	January	YTD	
USAS Registration	USAS collect			\$0	
VS Registration	125,650.00	14,724	24,232	\$93,612	
Flex registration	10,000.00		780	\$4,930	
USAS Club Dues	3,150.00			\$0	
VS Club Dues	1,650.00		270	\$270	
Meet Sanctions	4,900.00	390	550	\$1,450	
Meet Rebates	181,000.00	25,717	21,575	\$80,301	
Sales & Misc.	2,000.00		·	\$0	
Championship Meet Revenue	150,000.00			\$0	
Sectionals Meet Revenue	50,000.00			\$0	
Zone Meet Revenue	50,000.00			\$0	
LC Zones Team	28,900.00			\$0	
Clinics and Swimposium Revenue	1,500.00			\$329	
Zone Meeting Revenue				\$0	
Awards Banquet	20,000.00			\$13,058	
Interest - Checking	25.00	3.64	3.92	\$18	
Interest - Reserve	300.00	0.74	0.74	\$38	
Endowment Income	50,000.00	16860.7	6816.1	\$31,929	
Total Revenue	\$679,075.00	\$57,696	\$54,227	\$225,934	
Total Nevellue	\$673,673.00	ψ31,030	Ψ54,221	Ψ 22 3,334	
*** Expenses ***					
USAS Registration				330	
USAS Club Dues	3,150			-	
				-	
Travel - US Open	4,500			-	
Travel - Winter Nationals/Paralympic/Other	18,000	12,800	3,700	16,500	
Travel - Summer Nationals	13,500	·	·	1,450	
Travel - Olympic Trials / World Team trials				-	
Travel - National Youth Team	1,500			-	
Travel - Discretionary	3,000			-	
National Meet Travel - Coaches	9,000	1,300	400	2,200	
				-	
Senior Champ Meet Support				-	
Va. Championship Meet Expenses	150,000			-	
Zone Meet Expenses	50,000			-	
Sectionals Meet Expenses	50,000			_	

LC Zone Team Support	70,900			850
Champ Meet Awards	22,000	885	9,893	10,778
	,,,,,,		2,933	
Staff Salaries	80,400	6,867	6,867	34,333
Payroll Taxes	6,300	525	589	2,690
Benefits	2,000			-
Webmaster	-			-
Web Upgrades	4,700			-
Administration Expenses	18,000	3,303	2,219	9,598
Supplies & Misc.	3,000	150	318	1,032
				-
Awards Banquet	35,000			2,597
National Convention	18,000			
Zone Meeting	-			_
				-
Equipment	1,500			
Officials Workshops / Training /Travel	20,000	89	489	3,380
Sincials Workshops / Training / Travel	20,000	00	403	
USAS Workshops	6,000			
VS Camps & Clinics	10,000			340
/S Workshops	2,000			1,856
73 Workshops	2,000			1,656
Diversity Outropels Deinsburgements	40,000	4.000	000	
Diversity, Outreach Reimbursements	10,000	1,329	926	2,949
Diversity / Travel, Other	0.000			-
Make a Splash/Learn to Swim Grants	6,000			-
Safe Sport Programs	6,000			-
Coach Mentoring Program	2,000			-
Athlete Scholarships	6,000			-
Club Grants	50.000			0
Endowment Funding	50,000			90,000
Total Expenses	\$682,450	\$27,248.12	\$25,401.24	\$180,885
•		<u> </u>		<u> </u>
Net Income / Loss	(\$3,375.00)	\$30,447.68	\$28,825.92	\$45,048.88
Beginning Funds	\$413.386			\$413.386
	\$413,386 -\$3.375			\$413,386 \$45,049
Inflow (Outflow)	-\$3,375			\$45,049
Beginning Funds Inflow (Outflow) Transfer to savings Transfer to / From Savings	-\$3,375 \$800			
Inflow (Outflow) Transfer to savings Transfer to / From Savings	-\$3,375 \$800 \$0			\$45,049 \$37.82
Inflow (Outflow) Transfer to savings	-\$3,375 \$800			\$45,049 \$37.82
Inflow (Outflow) Transfer to savings Transfer to / From Savings	-\$3,375 \$800 \$0			\$45,049

Virginia Swimming Savings	\$252,682		\$252,718
Total Funds	\$894,129.00		\$1,013,744.94

Virginia Swimming Financial Summaries 2022-2023

3/13/2023

*** Revenue ***	Budget	January	February	YTD
USAS Registration	USAS collect			\$0
VS Registration	125,650.00	24,232	9,908	\$103,521
Flex registration	10,000.00	780	1,050	\$5,980
USAS Club Dues	3,150.00		·	\$0
VS Club Dues	1,650.00	270		\$270
Meet Sanctions	4,900.00	550	300	\$1,750
Meet Rebates	181,000.00	21,575	22,296	\$102,597
Sales & Misc.	2,000.00	,	·	\$0
Championship Meet Revenue	150,000.00			\$0
Sectionals Meet Revenue	50,000.00			\$0
Zone Meet Revenue	50,000.00			\$0
LC Zones Team	28,900.00			\$0
Clinics and Swimposium Revenue	1,500.00			\$329
Zone Meeting Revenue				\$0
Awards Banquet	20,000.00			\$13,058
Interest - Checking	25.00	3.92	3.7	\$22
Interest - Reserve	300.00	0.74	0.67	\$38
Endowment Income	50,000.00	6816.1	5,574	\$37,503
		-		
Total Revenue	\$679,075.00	\$54,227	\$39,133	\$265,067
*** Expenses ***				
USAS Registration				330
USAS Club Dues	3,150			-
				-
Travel - US Open	4,500			-
Travel - Winter Nationals/Paralympic/Other	18,000	3,700		16,500
Travel - Summer Nationals	13,500			1,450
Travel - Olympic Trials / World Team trials				_
Travel - National Youth Team	1,500			-
Travel - Discretionary	3,000			-
National Meet Travel - Coaches	9,000	400		2,200
				-
Senior Champ Meet Support				-
Va. Championship Meet Expenses	150,000		2,279	2,279
Zone Meet Expenses	50,000			-
Sectionals Meet Expenses	50,000			-

LC Zone Team Support	70,900		9,478	10,328
Champ Meet Awards	22,000	9,893	390	11,168
Staff Salaries	80,400	6,867	6,867	41,200
Payroll Taxes	6,300	589	576	3,267
Benefits	2,000			-
Webmaster	-			-
Web Upgrades	4,700			-
Administration Expenses	18,000	2,219	1,080	10,678
Supplies & Misc.	3,000	318	842	1,874
				-
Awards Banquet	35,000			2,597
National Convention	18,000			
Zone Meeting	-			_
				_
Equipment	1,500			
Officials Workshops / Training /Travel	20,000	489	300	3,680
Ciliciais vvoikshops / Training / Travel	20,000	+00	000	0,000
USAS Workshops	6,000			
VS Camps & Clinics	10,000			340
VS Workshops	2,000			1,856
vo workshops	2,000			1,000
Diversity Outre ask Daireky was a set	40,000	000	720	_
Diversity, Outreach Reimbursements	10,000	926	730	3,679
Diversity / Travel, Other	0.000			-
Make a Splash/Learn to Swim Grants	6,000			-
Safe Sport Programs	6,000			-
Coach Mentoring Program	2,000			-
Athlete Scholarships	6,000			-
Club Grants				0
Endowment Funding	50,000			90,000
Total Expenses	\$682,450	\$25,401.24		\$203,426
Fa			ſ	
Net Income / Loss	(\$3,375.00)	\$28,825.92		\$61,640.29
Б · · · Б ·				A 44 0 000
Beginning Funds	\$413,386			\$413,386
Inflow (Outflow)	-\$3,375			\$61,640
Transfer to savings	\$800			\$38.49
Transfer to / From Savings	\$0			
Ending Funds	\$410,011			\$474,988
Fraderine and	\$200 FCC			£074 700
Endowment	\$200,568			\$271,762

BOD Restricted Funds	\$30,868	\$30,868
Virginia Swimming Savings	\$252,682	\$252,720
	,	•
Total Funds	\$894,129.00	\$1,030,337.83

	2021-22 Actual	2022-23 Budget	2022-23 (Through January)	2023-24 Proposed	Notes
*** Revenue ***					
1 USAS Registration	\$513,465.00	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$0.00	USAS Collects Fee
2 VS Registration	\$114,027.00	\$125,650.00	\$93,612.00	\$133,600.00	Swimmer fee @ \$18, 950 non-swimmers @ \$8
3 Flex Registration	\$15,510.00	\$10,000.00	\$4,930.00	\$7,000.00	700 Flex, fee @ \$10
4 USAS Club Dues	\$3,060.00	\$3,150.00	\$0.00	\$0.00	USAS Collects Fee
5 VS Club Dues	\$1,985.00	\$1,650.00	\$270.00	\$1,350.00	Fee @ \$30,3 satellite clubs
6 Meet Sanctions	\$5,860.00	\$4,900.00	\$1,450.00	\$4,900.00	\$30 x 140 meets + PV 7 meets
7 Meet Rebates	\$182,774.00	\$181,000.00	\$80,301.00	\$181,000.00	130 meets average \$1000 rebate plus 15 Champs @ \$3400 per meet
8 Sales & Misc.	\$1,244.00	\$2,000.00	\$0.00	\$2,000.00	Catch-all category (Fines included here)
9 Championship Meet Revenue	\$160,425.00	\$150,000.00	\$0.00	\$150,000.00	Plan is to be revenue positive, AGC run by host
10 Sectionals Meet Revenue	\$75,660.00	\$50,000.00	\$0.00	\$50,000.00	Two Sectional meet in state
11 Zone Meet Revenue	\$11,569.00	\$50,000.00	\$0.00	\$50,000.00	LC Zone meet in the LSC
12 LC Zones Team	\$8,382.00	\$28,900.00	\$0.00	\$28,900.00	100 swimmers + 8 coaches + 14 chaperones, assume \$275 per swimmer and \$100 per chaperone
13 Clinics and Swimposium Revenue	\$6,858.00	\$1,500.00	\$329.00	\$5,000.00	Athlete in-person, otherwise mix of Zoom and in-person
14 Zone Meeting Revenue	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$0.00	Meeting not in state
15 Awards Banquet	\$0.00	\$20,000.00	\$13,058.00	\$20,000.00	1 Banquet this year
16 Interest - Checking	\$41.00	\$25.00	\$18.00	\$40.00	Better rate on checking account balance
17 Interest - Reserve	\$45.00	\$300.00	\$38.00		Interest rates stay low
18 Endowment Income	\$98,266.00	\$50,000.00	\$31,929.00	\$50,000.00	Assumes same rates for out of state clubs holding meets in Va.
	,	,	,	,	·
19 Total Revenue	\$1,199,171.00	\$679,075.00	\$225,935.00	\$684,090.00	
	. , ,	, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,	,	, ,	
*** Expenses ***					
20 USAS Registration	\$512,558.00	\$0.00	\$330.00	\$0.00	USAS Collects Fee
21 USAS Club Dues	\$2,590.00	\$3,150.00	\$0.00		USAS Collects Fee
21 CONC CIAS EACC	Ψ2,000.00	ψο, 100.00	ψ0.00	ψ0.00	Control Control of Con
22 Travel - US Open	\$4,500.00	\$4,500.00	\$0.00	\$4 500 00	Dec meet
23 Travel - Winter Nationals/Paralympic/Other	\$12,100.00	\$18,000.00	\$16,500.00	· /	Tiered reimbursement, 50 swimmers, 450 per swimmer, Pro series, NCSA, ISCA meet included
24 Travel - Summer Nationals	\$11,900.00	\$13,500.00	. ,		30 swimmers at \$450/ swimmer, Futures, NCSA,
25 Travel - Olympic Trials / World Team Trials	\$0.00	\$0.00	. ,	- '	Trials meet
26 Travel - National Youth Team	\$0.00	\$1,500.00			2 swimmers at \$750 / swimmer
27 Travel - Discretionary	\$0.00	\$3,000.00	\$0.00	\$3,000.00	
28 National Meet Travel - Coaches	\$2,400.00	\$9,000.00		. ,	10 coaches, 2 by \$450 reimbursements
The state of the s	\$2,100.00	\$5,000.00	\$2,200.00	\$3,000.00	
29 Va. Championship Meet Expenses	\$138,754.00	\$150,000.00	\$0.00	\$150.000.00	Revenue neutral
30 Zone Meet Expenses	\$1,401.00	\$50,000.00			Revenue neutral
31 Sectionals Meet Expenses	\$59,114.00	\$50,000.00			Revenue neutral
32 LC Zone Team Expenses	\$39,266.00	\$70,900.00		. ,	VSI support \$45,000, meet in-state
33 Champ Meet Awards	\$21,481.00	\$22,000.00			In line with actuals
Gramp Moor, Wards	Ψ=1,401.00	Ψ <u>2</u> 2,000.00	ψ10,770.00	Ψ2 1,000.00	
34 Staff Salaries	\$82,400.00	\$80,400.00	\$34,333.00	\$88,440.00	Increase 10% - CPI of 6.5% plus Additional work
35 Payroll Taxes	\$6,440.00	\$6,300.00	\$2,690.00	\$7,956.00	About 9% actual
36 Benefits	\$0.00	\$2,000.00	\$0.00	\$2,000.00	Included in Director's pay
37 Technology Support	\$588.00	\$4,700.00			Hosting cost plus potential upgrades to help out Administrative
	£47,440,00	\$18,000.00	\$9,598.00	\$18,000.00	Less Meeting rooms as Zoom is used, Verizon, Zoom, etc. Audit cost included
38 Administration Expenses	\$17,442.00				
38 Administration Expenses 39 Supplies & Misc.	\$17,442.00	\$3,000.00	. ,	\$3,000.00	
	- '		. ,	\$3,000.00	
	- '		. ,	\$35,000.00	\$15,000 from VSI Convention plus Annual business meeting

42 Zone Meeting	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$0.00	Meeting stays virtual
43 Equipment	\$0.00	\$1,500.00	\$0.00	\$1,500.00	Radios, open water equipment
44 Officials Workshops / Training /Travel	\$12,896.00	\$20,000.00	\$3,380.00	\$20,000.00	25 officials at nationals @ \$450 each, shirts, meeting costs, 3@ \$500 for paralympics
45 USAS Workshops	\$1,562.00	\$6,000.00	\$0.00	\$6,000.00	Includes coach leadership, other USAS camps and training sessions
46 VS Camps, Clinics, Workshops	\$8,154.00	\$12,000.00	\$340.00	\$14,000.00	Combined Line Items of Camps, Clinics, Workshops. New VSI athlete camp? Diversity camp? Majority stays virtual
47 Diversity & Outreach Programs	\$6,806.00	\$10,000.00	\$2,949.00	\$10,000.00	Includes travel for diversity workshops and Select Camp
48 Make a Splash / Learn to Swim Grants	\$9,000.00	\$6,000.00	\$0.00	\$9,000.00	Increase back to 2021-2022 Budget
49 Safe Sport Programs	\$1,001.00	\$6,000.00	\$0.00	\$1,000.00	Rewards programs? Facility Signage?
50 Coach Mentoring Program	\$0.00	\$2,000.00	\$0.00	\$2,000.00	Covering travel related expenses
51 Athlete Scholarships	\$6,000.00	\$6,000.00	\$0.00	\$6,000.00	Continue to pay from budget vs endowment - roughly 2 years from perpetuity
52 Club Grants	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$0.00	
53 Transfer to Endowment Fund	\$98,500.00	\$50,000.00	\$90,000.00	\$50,000.00	Continue to build funds
54 Total Expenses	\$1,084,099.00	\$682,450.00	\$179,027.00	\$702,796.00	
55 Net Income / Loss	\$115,072.00	-\$3,375.00	\$46,908.00	-\$18,706.00	

Virginia Swimming, Inc. BoD Meeting March 13, 2023 Executive Director Report

2023 Registrations as of 3/7/23 2022 Registrations as of 3/7/23

Athletes: 5392 Athletes: 5845

Flex: 750 (inc 251 upgrades) Flex: 1290 (inc. 404 upgrades)

Outreach: 45 Outreach: 71

Individual Season: 255 (inc 63 upgrades)

Individual Season: N/A

Total: 6442 Total: 7206

Non-Athletes: 888 Non-Athletes: 1015 + 18 Life

Administrators: 64 Administrators: NA

Clubs: 44 Clubs: 41

Registration Summary: As you can see, our registrations are down (approximately 11% for athletes) as compared to last year. Because of variations in registrations during the Quad, we need to compare this with 2018, the second registration year after the Olympics. 2018 athlete registrations as of 3/7/2018 totaled 6691 so our numbers are slightly down from then, too.

Two new clubs have joined Virginia Swimming in the past two weeks: Virginia Peninsulas YMCA Swimming (VYPS) and Wytheville Waves (WW)! VPYS is based in Yorktown but will include athletes from several YMCAs in the area. It will be included in the SE District. WW is based in Wytheville and will be included in the SW District.

SWIMS 3.0: As mentioned at the last meeting the functionality of the new system continues to improve but some daily and weekly processes Emily and I complete are still taking more time than in previous years. We still need to assist some folks with registration issues and strongly recommend that anyone experiencing problems of any sort with SWIMS 3.0 contact us for assistance first. We will respond quickly and in many cases can remedy the issue at that point.

High School Swimming: This year 44 high school meets were observed and times loaded into SWIMS. For the first time, we observed District high school championship meets in addition to those at the Regional and State. One thing I learned this year is that uploading meets to TU through our website allows for easier matching. Additionally, if the results of our sanctioned or approved meets are uploaded through our website, the meet results are directly integrated into the team databases of any of our clubs that use TU. That saves the clubs the effort of adding the results file themselves.

Athlete Protection Training Issues: We continue to have issues where the appropriate APT course does not populate in the members account. If this occurs, the member should contact Emily or me for assistance <u>immediately</u> and we will contact the appropriate individual at USA-S to correct the problem. As a reminder, members should log into their account and navigate to the Education – Course Catalog page. Under All Courses the appropriate Athlete Protection Training course should be found.

2023 Swimposium: We on track with plans for the weekend of September 16-17.

Athlete Scholarship: This year we received 23 applications. The recipients of the scholarship for this year are Lauren Masters, WST, and our very own Senior Athlete Representative Allison Dodd, QSTS.

Junior Athlete Representative Election: Notices about the election have been sent to all clubs and coaches. Applications for the position as well as voter registrations will be accepted through March 24th. The election will be held electronically beginning on March 27th and concluding on April 5th.

April House of Delegates Meeting: The meeting will be held at the Doubletree in Midlothian on Sunday April 16th. The room is reserved from 9 am to 3 pm so that committees can also have inperson meetings that day.

Governance Committee Report

March 8, 2023

During the 2022/2023 short course season, the Governance Committee has met on an almost monthly basis. Meeting minutes are available for each of these meetings and can be found on the Governance Committee webpage.

The following summarizes the progress made to date on by the Governance Committee on the *VSI Strategic Plan (2022-2024)*.

Broad Strategic Goal #3

Objective 4, Strategy 4: The Governance Committee provided background material for the Athlete Summit.

Broad Strategic Goal #8

Objective 1, Strategy 1: VSI BOD Handbook completed and last updated September 2022. VSI BOD New Members Orientation PPT presentation developed and presented to new BOD members in September 2021 and September 2022. VSI Committee Chairs and Coordinators Handbook completed and released September 2021. Handbooks and orientations will be updated and given as needed. [strategy completed, but material will be updated on an ongoing basis]

Objective 1, Strategy 2: VSI HOD Handbook completed and distributed December 2022. VSI HOD 101 email series begun in February 2023 and will continue through the spring 2023 election cycle. [strategy completed, but material will be updated on an ongoing basis]

Objective 1, Strategy 3: VSI Athletes in Governance Handbook completed and distributed February 2023.

Objective 1, Strategy 4: The use of subcommittees, working groups, and task forces is called out as a best practice in the VSI Committee Chairs and Coordinators Handbook. Their use has also been recommended at BOD meetings and informal talks with committee chairs and members. [strategy completed, but reminders will continue]

Objective 2, Strategy 1. An HOD Participation Survey was completed in February 2023. The results were compiled along with a summary and recommendations from the Governance Committee. [strategy completed, but a new survey should be conducted in another couple of years to see if progress has been made]

Objective 3, Strategy 2. The Governance Committee launched a 7-part series (VSI HOD 101) of weekly emails covering HOD function, membership, purpose, and upcoming elections. The intent of this series is to raise awareness of the purpose of HOD

meetings and to increase the participation in these meetings by group members. [strategy completed, but this effort should continue leading up to future HOD meetings]

Nomination Progress for Spring 2023 Elections of BOD Officers and Non-Athlete At-Large Members and ARB Members

- Nominations opened on February 5, 2023
- Nominations are being accepted through Google forms portals
 - o BOD officer and Non-Athlete At-Large Members nomination portal
 - ARB member portal
 - o Committee member and coordinator portal
- The nomination deadline is March 12, 2023, after which any nominations will need to be made from the floor at the HOD meeting
- The slate of candidates with profiles will be published no later than March 27, 2023
- Voting takes place April 16, 2023
- A volunteer tracking table has been created in the Google cloud and contains the names, contact information, positions of interest, and background information of those interested in serving; this information will be maintained and made available to current and future committee chairs.

HOD Participation Survey

The Governance Committee conducted an HOD Participation Survey (see attached)

PROCEDURE CHANGES

Item #1.

Rationale: To stimulate interest in meets for younger age groups and to minimize the fees charged to these athletes, the amendment expands the age range from 8 & Younger to 10 & Younger for meets eligible for a preferential fee structure. Housekeeping changes are also included to correct spelling mistakes.

47 FEES AND SURCHARGES

47.4 Meet Fees for Championship and Non-championship Age-Group Meets, Senior and Senior Championships are shown in the following tables:

MEET ENTRY FEES CHARGED BY HOST CLUB								
TYPE OF MEET	SWIMMER FEE	INDIVIDUAL EVENT FEE	RELAY EVENT FEE					
<u>8-10</u> & YOUNGER MEET	\$2.50	Not more than \$4.00	Not more than \$14.00					
AGE GORUP GROUP NON- CHAMPIONSHIP MEET	\$2.50	Set by Meet Host	Set by Meet Host					
SENIOR NON- CHAMPIONSHIP MEET	\$2.50	Set by Meet Host	Set by Meet Host					
DISTRICT & REGIONAL CHAMPIONSHIP MEET	\$2.50	Set by VSI & Meet Host	Set by VSI & Meet Host					
AGE GROUP & SENIOR LSC CHAMPIONSHIP MEET	\$2.50	Set by VSI & Meet Host	Set by VSI & Meet Host					

	REBATE FEI	REBATE FEES PAID BY HOST CLUB TO VSI					
TYPE OF MEET	SWIMMER FEE	INDIVIDUAL EVENT FEE	RELAY EVENT FEE	ENDOWMENT FEE/EVENT			
<u>\$10</u> & YOUNGER MEET	\$0.00	\$0.35	\$0.70	\$0.00			
AGE GORUP-GROUP NON-CHAMPIONSHIP MEET	\$0.00	\$0.80	\$1.60	\$.20			
SENIOR NON- CHAMPIONSHIP MEET	\$0.00	\$0.80	\$1.60	\$.20			
DISTRICT & REGIONAL CHAMPIONSHIP MEET	\$0.00	\$1.40	\$2.80	\$.20			
AGE GROUP & SENIOR LSC CHAMPIONSHIP MEET	\$0.00	\$1.40	\$2.80	\$.20			

POLICY CHANGES

Item #1.

Rationale: Update the USA Swimming Convention Policy to a USA Swimming Annual Business Meeting Policy to reflect current practice.

Recommendation: BOD recommends _____.

8 USA SWIMMING CONVENTION ANNUAL BUSINESS MEETING POLICY

- 8.1 By virtue of an individual's position in Virginia Swimming (eg, Board of Directors member, committee chair, or coordinator), any individual invited by USA Swimming to attend its Annual Business Meeting or associated ancillary meetings shall be reimbursed for registration (no more than the Early Bird registration fee, if available) and travel and lodging expenses, and they shall receive a per diem to offset the cost of meals. Neither the reimbursement nor the per diem may be used to cover expenses covered by USA Swimming. The General Chair, Administrative Vice Chair, Senior Vice Chair, Age Group Vice Chair, Senior Coach Representative, and Senior Athlete Representative serve as VSI voting delegates to the USA Swimming House of Delegates and shall attend Convention as well as any additional members of VSI who have been granted at-large votes for the USA Swimming House of Delegates.
- 8.2 If any of the VSI voting delegates are unable to attend the Convention, an alternate representative shall be appointed by the General Chair to attend in his or her place.
- 8.3 The Junior Coach Representative, Junior Athlete Representative, and any member of VSI who is a Zone Director, Zone Athlete Representative, or a member of a USA Swimming National Committee that has a meeting listed on the Convention schedule will be requested to attend Convention.
- 8.4 The General Chair, with the advice and consent of the Board of Directors, may also designate one of more members of the VSI Office staff, committee chairs, or coordinators to attend Convention.
- 8.5. The individuals listed in sections 7.1 7.4 who attend Convention will be reimbursed for travel and lodging expenses and will receive a per diem to offset the cost of meals.
- 8.6. In addition, VSI will reimburse any of its members in good standing the cost of Early Bird registration if he or she attends Convention. Any other expenses will be the member's responsibility.

Item #1.

Rationale: To promote athlete safety through club-level certification in Safe Sport.

Recommendation: BOD recommends ____; Safe Sport Coordinator recommends ____.

20 SANCTION AND APPROVAL PROCESS

20.1 To obtain a sanction or approval for any level meet, a Virginia Swimming club must have achieved club-level Safe Sport certification or have a submitted and pending application for club-level Safe Sport certification. [Effective date: October 1, 2023]

<u>[renumber all remaining sections</u>

Item #2.

Rationale: Add the Meet Safety Officer contact information to the minimum required information for a meet sanction.

Recommendation: BOD recommends ____; Operational Risk Committee recommends ____.

20 SANCTION AND APPROVAL PROCESS

20.5. The minimum information required for a sanction/approval to be issued is a list of events, the time, and location of the meet, and the name and contact information of the Meet Safety Officer,

Meet Defirector, and the name and contact information of the Meet Referee for the meet. The minimum information required for an approval to be issued is a list of events, the time and location of the meet, and the name and contact information of the Meet Director and Meet Referee. Payment of the sanction/approval fee must be submitted with the meet rebate fees and other fees remitted to VSI after completion of the meet.

Item #3.

Rationale: To define an unsafe environment including the lack of lifeguards

Recommendation: BOD recommends ____; Operational Risk Committee recommends ____.

20 SANCTION AND APPROVAL PROCESS

- 20.10 The Administrative Vice-Chair may deny a sanction or approval for the following nonexclusive list of reasons:
- G. The meet host or selected venue has failed to provide a safe environment (eg, poor air quality; poor water quality; slip, fall, and electrical hazards; lack of lifeguards) for the swimmers to compete at past meets.

Item #4.

Rationale: To add a Meet Safety Officer as a required position for a meet and to define the role of the Meet Safety Officer

Recommendation: BOD recommends ____; Operational Risk Committee recommends ____

22 MEET SAFETY

22.1 Meet Safety Officer

A. A Meet Safety Officer must be named for every Virginia Swimming Sanctioned Meet. The minimum age for the Meet Safety Officer is 18 years of age. The Meet Safety Officer shall be a Non-Athlete Member of USA Swimming. The Meet Director may, but need not, serve as the Meet Safety Officer. The Meet Referee shall not serve as the Meet Safety Officer. The Meet Safety Officer must meet all the requirements of a Meet Marshal (section 22.2.B) and may simultaneously serve in that capacity. Effective October 1, 2023, the Meet Safety Officer named in the Meet Announcement must have attended a Meet Safety Officer Workshop with the 2 years preceding the first day of the meet.

B. Prior to the meet, the Meet Safety Officer is responsible for:

- (1) Providing the Meet Director with a description of the medical supervision (eg, lifeguards, EMT, AED device) available to athletes participating in the meet. The Meet Director is responsible for including this information in the Meet Announcement.
- (2) Confirming that the facility has an Emergency Action Plan (EAP) including phone numbers, protocol for getting help, and person on deck who is responsible for activating the EAP. If there isn't an EAP, work with the Meet Director to establish a plan of how meet personnel will respond in the event of an emergency.
- (3) Determining who is responsible for administering first aid and communicating this to the Meet Director and Meet Referee.
- (4) Maintaining a roster of the host's Marshals that minimally includes the name of each qualified Marshal and the date upon which they passed the USA Swimming "Meet Marshal Certification Test."
- (5) Ensuring the meet host has a sufficient number of Marshals who meet the requirements set forth in Section 22.2 to staff the meet at no less than the required level.
- (6) Scheduling, in accordance with Section 22.2.C, Marshals for host meets.
- C. Prior to the start of warm-ups for each session, during competition, and until the conclusion of warm-downs following each session, the Meet Safety Officer is responsible for identifying any safety hazards (eg, electrical hazards such wiring exposed to water; fall hazards such as slippery decks, exposed cables and cords, and uneven surfaces; glass on deck; blood on deck) and having them corrected as needed in conjunction with the Meet Director, Meet Referee, or facility personnel as appropriate.
- D. Prior to the start of warm-ups for each session, the Meet Safety Officer is responsible for:

- (1) Meeting with the Meet Referee to receive any specific instructions and communicate them to the Marshals as needed.
- (2) Meeting with the Marshals to distribute identifying attire, communicate Meet Referee expectations, review plans for how on-deck coverage will be provided, review plans for identified problems should be resolved or communicated, and plan for how two-adult periodic walk-throughs of same-gender locker rooms will be conducted.

22.2 Meet Marshals

- A. The minimum age for Marshals is 18 years of age.
- B. Marshals must review the "Meet Marshal Training Guide" developed by the USA Swimming Operational Risk Committee and pass, with a minimum score of 80%, the USA Swimming "Meet Marshal Certification Test." The test results shall be provided to the host Meet Safety Officer. Once passed, there is no expiration date on having satisfied the testing requirement.
- B. Marshals, while on duty, must direct 100% of their efforts to the role of Marshal. Simultaneously acting in another capacity (non-exclusive examples include performing meet set-up, providing hospitality, and coaching) is not allowed.
- C. Lifeguards are not substitutes for Marshals and lifeguards do not count towards the minimum number of Marshals required to be on deck.
- <u>C. Meet officials (typically Starters and Referees) assigned to invigilate during warm-ups are not</u> Marshals and do not count towards the minimum number of Marshals required to be on deck.
- D. Marshals must be in place during all warm-up periods, warm-down periods, and competition. The staffing requirements for Marshals is as follow:
 - (1) A minimum of 2 Marshals, with at least one of each gender, are required for a facility with a single pool (eg, 25 Y/M pool; 50 M pool) and no separate warm-up or warm-down pool.
 - (2) A minimum of 3 Marshals, with at least one of each gender, are required for a facility with multiple pools (eg, a single competition pool and a single warm-up/warm-down pool; a 50 M pool divided into two 25 Y pools; a 50 M pool divided into a 25 Y competition pool and a 25 Y warm-up/warm-down pool). A minimum of one Marshal must be assigned to any separate warm-up/warm-down pool at any time it is available for use.
- E. The meet host shall provide the Marshals with identifying attire.
- F. The duties of the Marshal are as follows:
 - (1) Meet with the Meet Referee or the Meet Safety Officer (if so delegated) to receive meet and session-specific instructions.
 - (2) Wear the identifying attire provided by the meet host.
 - (3) Enforce warm-up procedures.
 - (4) Maintain order in the venue to ensure safety.

- (5) Warn or order to cease and desist any unsafe activities in the swimming venue.
- (6) With concurrence of the Referee, remove, or have removed from the swimming venue anyone disrupting the orderly conduct of the meet.
- (7) Check athlete locker rooms for safety and compliance with the Minor Athlete Abuse Prevention Policy (eg, no use of cameras; no non-authorized individuals present; no one-one-one interactions between adult participants and minor athletes; adult participants are not showering with or in an impermissible state of undress around minor athletes).
- (8) Prohibit the use of cameras, cell phones or recording devices behind the starting blocks.

A minimum of two Meet Marshals, with at least one of each gender, will be present at all VSI sanctioned meets. They will be responsible to the Meet Referee(s) and the Meet Director and perform duties as outlined in USA Swimming Rules and Regulations. Marshals must meet all requirements as set forth by USA Swimming. The minimum age for Marshals will be 18 years of age. For facilities with a separate warm-up/warm-down area a minimum of three (3) shall be present and on duty at all times. One Marshal must remain in the warm-up/warm-down area.

Item #5

Rationale: To support disability swimmers in competition.

Recommendation: BOD recommends ____; DEI Committee recommends ____

28 TRAVEL FUND CRITERIA

28.2.B(1) Any USA Swimming national championship-level competitions including USA Swimming National Championship, USA Swimming Junior National Championship, National Disability Championship or Disability Championship Qualification meet, U.S. Open, or any Trial class meet.

Item #6

Rationale: To allow HOD meetings to be conducted in a virtual or hybrid format.

Recommendation: BOD recommends _____

Section 4.8

MEETING LOCATION AND TIME - All meetings of the House of Delegates shall take place at a site within the Territory, through remote communication conference equipment, or by a combination of the two. The House of Delegates or the Board of Directors shall determine the location and time of all meetings of the House of Delegates and whether remote communication conference equipment will be used in conjunction with an in-person meeting or in place of an in-person meeting. If federal, state, or local law, policy, or regulation prohibits physical gathering sufficient to conduct a House of Delegates meeting within the Territory, a House of Delegates meeting may be conducted through When used, remote communication conference equipment by means of whichmust allow all persons participating in the meeting can to hear each other at the same time. In that circumstance, participation by such means shall constitute presence at that meeting.

Policies and Procedures of Virginia Swimming, Inc.

Most Recent Approval Dates

Polices: January 30, 2023 Procedures: March 13, 2023

TABLE OF CONTENTS

PO	DLICIES	4
1	APPLICABILITY	4
2	CHANGES	4
3	PERMANENT OFFICES	4
4	DUTIES AND POWERS OF THE MEMBERS OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS	5
5	DIVISIONAL ORGANIZATION, STANDING COMMITTEES, OPERATIONAL COMMITTEES, AND COORDINATORS	8
6	VSI NOMINEES TO THE ZONE BOARD OF REVIEW	11
7	USA SWIMMING MINOR ATHLLETE ABUSE PREVENTION POLICY	11
8	USA SWIMMING CONVENTION POLICY	11
9	TRANSMISSION AND AVAILABILITY OF VARIOUS REPORTS	12
10	DOCUMENT RETENTION AND DESTRUCTION POLICY	12
11	BACKGROUND SCREENING	13
12	CODE-OF-CONDUCT and CONFLICT-OF-INTEREST STATEMENTS	14
13	WHISTLEBLOWER POLICY	14
14	GRIEVANCE POLICY	16
15	PROCUREMENT POLICY	18
16	REGISTRATION PAYMENT POLICY	19
17	CREDENTIALS	20
18	CLASSIFICATIONS, TIME STANDARDS and ENTRIES	20
19	COMPETITIVE SUBDIVISIONS	21
20	SANCTION AND APPROVAL PROCESS	22
21	MEET MANAGEMENT POLICY	25
22	MEET SAFETY	25
23	CONCUSSION MANAGEMENT	25
24	MEET RESULTS AND FINANCIAL REPORTS	26
25	RECORDS	27
26	ENTRY FEES FOR OUTREACH ATHLETES	27
27	ENDOWMENT POLICY	27
28	TRAVEL FUND CRITERIA	28
29	COACH TRAVEL AND EDUCATION REIMBURSEMENT	29
30	OFFICIALS' TRAVEL REIMBURSEMENT	30
31	EASTERN ZONE COMPETITION	31
32	ANTI-RECRUITING POLICY	35
33	PRIVACY POLICY	36
34	OFFICIALS: GENERAL GUIDELINES FOR DISCIPLINE AND DE-CERTIFICATION	37
PR	OCEDURES	41
35	HOUSE OF DELEGATES MEETINGS	41

36	BOARD OF DIRECTORS MEETINGS	41
37	ADMINISTRATIVE DIVISION	42
38	AGE GROUP DIVISION	44
39	SENIOR DIVISION	45
40	FINANCE DIVISION	46
41	ATHLETES DIVISION	46
42	COACHES DIVISION	46
	SAFETY DIVISION	
44	STAFF RESPONSIBILITIES	48
45	CLUB DEVELOPMENT COORDINATOR	49
	ENDOWMENT SUPPORT	
	FEES AND SURCHARGES	
	VSI TOP 10 TIMES	
49	CHAMPIONSHIP MEET MANAGEMENT	51
	MEET SAFETY PROCEDURES	
51	CONCUSSION MANAGEMENT	54
52	VIRGINIA SWIMMING OUTREACH ATHLETE MEMBERSHIP	57
53	ENTRY FEE REIMBURSEMENT PROGRAM FOR OUTREACH ATHLETES	59
54	VIRGINIA SWIMMING OFFICIALS' OUTREACH MEMBERSHIP	60
55	MEET MANAGEMENT PROCEDURES	61
	ANNUAL SWIMMER RECOGNITION	
57	FINES FOR PARTICIPATION IN MEETS	64
ΑP	PENDICES	65
	VSI BOARD OF DIRECTORS CODE OF CONDUCT	
В.	CONFLICT-OF-INTEREST STATEMENT	

POLICIES

1 APPLICABILITY

- 1.1 These policies are binding on all Virginia Swimming, Inc. (VSI) registered athletes and clubs. Requests to deviate from these policies must be submitted in writing to the General Chair and approved by the Board of Directors, or as otherwise specified.
- 1.2 It is the responsibility of member clubs to inform their registered athletes of the contents of these policies. A copy of these policies and subsequent changes will be provided each member club.

2 CHANGES

- 2.1 Changes/amendments to the Policies may be adopted by the House of Delegates provided that any proposed policy or amendment shall have been submitted in writing to the General Chair and Secretary at least 30 days in advance and to every member of the House of Delegates at least 20 days in advance of the meeting at which the proposal will be considered. Further, the Board may originate proposals and amendments for ratification by the House of Delegates.
- 2.2 Changes to the Procedures may be made by the Board of Directors upon 7-days notice to the Board. Votes may be obtained by electronic means.

3 PERMANENT OFFICES

- 3.1 OFFICE VSI should maintain an office in the Territory for the storage and maintenance of the books and records and equipment of VSI and for other purposes as may be determined by the House of Delegates or the Board of Directors in accordance with the VSI Bylaws.
- 3.2 STAFF VSI shall retain paid staff at the VSI Office as the Board of Directors may determine to be appropriate or necessary. The staff shall be under the general supervision of the General Chair and the Administrative Vice Chair. With respect to the delegated functions of the officers, committee chairs, and coordinators, the staff shall be responsible to the respective officer, committee chair, or coordinator. The powers and duties of the paid staff shall be established in VSI's Policies and Procedures Manual or by resolution of the Board of Directors or by delegation approved by the Governance Committee.
- 3.3 Office Staff Handles all duties directed by the General Chair of VSI with the approval of the Board of Directors for any function not covered by an elected officer or volunteer position. One member of the staff will be designated the Membership/Registration Coordinator. The VSI House of Delegates will approve compensation through the budgetary process. Members of the office staff will include:

- A. Executive Director
- B. Administrative Assistant
- 3.4 APPROPRIATIONS The Finance Committee shall include in its proposed budget a line item for the cost of VSI's staff, inclusive of the compensation and benefits costs of the paid staff. Once appropriated by the House of Delegates, the Personnel Committee shall be responsible, together with the General Chair, for the administration of these funds. The compensation of the staff shall, to the extent possible, be treated as confidential.

4 DUTIES AND POWERS OF THE MEMBERS OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS

The duties and powers of the officers and other Board Members shall be to attend and participate in all meetings of the House of Delegates and the Board of Directors and as follows:

- 4.1 GENERAL CHAIR: The General Chair shall oversee and have general charge of the management, business, operations, affairs and property of VSI, and general supervision over its officers and agents; shall call meetings when and where deemed necessary; shall preside at all meetings; and, except as otherwise provided in the VSI Bylaws or VSI Policies and Procedures and with the advice and consent of the Board of Directors, shall appoint committee chairs and members for standing and special committees or coordinators as may be necessary to permit VSI to effectively, efficiently and economically conduct its affairs. The General Chair shall report to the Board of Directors all matters within the General Chair's knowledge that the Board of Directors should consider in the best interests of VSI.
- 4.2 SECRETARY: The Secretary, or a delegate, shall be responsible for keeping a record of all meetings of the House of Delegates and Board of Directors, conducting official correspondence, issuing meeting and other notices and making such reports to USA Swimming as are required by the VSI Bylaws and shall perform the other duties incidental to the office of Secretary. The Secretary or staff of VSI's permanent office shall be custodian of the records and seal of VSI and attest the execution of all duly authorized instruments. The Secretary shall cause to be kept at VSI's permanent office copies of all minutes, official correspondence, meeting and other notices, and any other records of VSI. The Secretary's custody of the minute books and other records shall be as a fiduciary for VSI and shall end when the Secretary leaves office and shall pass them on to the successor Secretary.
- 4.3 TREASURER: The Treasurer shall be the principal receiving and disbursing officer of VSI. Except as otherwise directed by the Finance Chair and Finance Committee, or the Board of Directors, the Treasurer shall receive all moneys, incomes, fees, and other receipts of VSI and pay all bills, salaries, expenses, and other disbursements approved by an authorized officer, committee chair, coordinator, the Finance Committee, the Board of Directors, or the House of Delegates, or required to be paid pursuant to the VSI Bylaws. When authorized by the Board of Directors, income and expenses may be received and paid by a division, officer, committee, or coordinator, provided that the division, officer, committee, or coordinator promptly submits to the Treasurer an itemized report, duly attested by the division, officer, committee chair, or coordinator and either within the approved budget of such division, officer, committee, or coordinator, or authorized by the Board of Directors or the House of Delegates. The Treasurer shall be a member of the Finance Committee but may not be its chair. The Treasurer shall issue a monthly report listing the current budget

variances by line item, all receipts, all expenditures, and the current fund and account balances for the month and the preceding month and for the fiscal year to date, together with such other items as the Finance Committee, the General Chair, or the Board of Directors may direct. The Treasurer shall also provide current monthly bank account statements to the General Chair. The Treasurer shall:

- A. have charge of and supervision over and be responsible for the funds, moneys, securities, and other financial instruments of VSI:
- B. cause the moneys, securities, and other financial instruments of VSI to be deposited in the name and to the credit of VSI in such institutions as shall be designated in accordance with the VSI Bylaws or to be otherwise invested as the Finance Committee or the Board of Directors may direct;
- C. cause to be appropriately segregated and accounted for any endowment funds, scholarship, or award funds and any similar special purpose funds or accounts;
- cause the funds of VSI to be disbursed by checks or drafts, automated debits, or wire transfers upon the authorized depositories of VSI, and obtain and preserve proper vouchers for all moneys disbursed;
- E. cause to be kept at VSI's permanent office correct books of account and other financial records of all its affairs and transactions and such duplicate books of account as the Board of Directors, the Finance Committee, or the Treasurer shall determine. The Treasurer's custody of the books and records shall be as a fiduciary for VSI and custody and fiduciary state shall end when the Treasurer leaves office and passes them on to the successor Treasurer;
- F. upon request and at reasonable hours cause such books or duplicates thereof to be exhibited to any member of the Board of Directors and upon application and at reasonable hours cause the monthly financial reports and the annual audited financial statement to be exhibited to any member of VSI or USA Swimming;
- G. cause VSI to be in compliance with the requirements of the VSI Bylaws;
- H. have the power to require from the officers, committee chair, coordinators, or agents of VSI reports or statements giving such information as the Treasurer may determine to be appropriate or helpful with respect to any and all financial transactions of VSI;
- I. make the books and records available and otherwise fully cooperate with those conducting the annual audit of accounts of VSI and cause the preparation and timely filing of all required federal, state, and local tax returns, and other financial and tax reports with the applicable government official, and forward a copy of the annual financial statement and audit report and any federal tax return to the Secretary for submission to the Board of Directors and USA Swimming national headquarters in accordance with the VSI Bylaws;
- J. have the power to appoint one or more assistant treasurers and delegate to them one or more of the Treasury functions, or parts thereof, and in general, perform all the other duties incident to the corporate treasury function.
- 4.5 ADMINISTRATIVE VICE-CHAIR: The Administrative Vice-Chair shall conduct meetings in the absence of the General Chair and, at the request of the General Chair or in the event of the

disability of the General Chair, shall perform all of the duties of the General Chair, and when so acting shall have all of the powers of the General Chair. The Administrative Vice-Chair shall chair, and have general charge of the business, affairs, and property of the division that administers VSI business and affairs. The Administrative Vice-Chair shall aid in the development of policy and the coordination of the activities of the officers and committees within the division internally and with other divisions, committees, and coordinators. The Administrative Division shall be responsible for the creation and maintenance of VSI's Policies and Procedures Manual. The Administrative Vice-Chair shall be responsible to see that the Coach Representative elections are held in accordance with the VSI Policies and Procedures.

- 4.6 SENIOR VICE-CHAIR: The Senior Vice-Chair shall chair and have general charge of the affairs and property of the Division or Committee that develops and conducts the senior swimming program of VSI including meet management for all senior swimming meets sponsored by VSI. The Senior-Vice Chair will serve as the liaison to the Athlete Representatives and the Athletes Committee and shall be responsible to see that the Athlete Representatives' elections are held in accordance with the VSI Bylaws.
- 4.7 AGE GROUP-VICE CHAIR: The Age Group Vice-Chair shall chair and have general charge of the affairs and property of the Division or Committee that develops and conducts the age group swimming program of VSI including meet management for all age group swimming meets sponsored by VSI.
- 4.8 SAFE SPORT CHAIR: The Safe Sport Chair shall chair the Safe Sport Committee. The Safe Sport Chair shall also serve as the Safety Division Vice-Chair. The Safety Vice-Chair shall have general charge of the committees and coordinators involved with safety. The Safety Division Vice-Chair shall aid in the development of policy and the coordination of the activities of the officers and committees within the division internally and with other divisions, committees, and coordinators.
- 4.9 FINANCE VICE-CHAIR: The Finance Vice-Chair shall have general charge of the committees and coordinators involved with finance (Finance Committee, Treasurer). The Finance Vice-Chair shall aid in the development of policy and the coordination of the activities of the officers and committees within the division internally and with other divisions, committees, and coordinators. The Finance Vice-Chair shall serve as the Finance Committee Chair.
- 4.10 DIVERSITY, EQUITY, AND INCLUSION (DEI) CHAIR: The DEI Chair shall chair the DEI Committee. The DEI Chair shall lead the efforts of VSI to increase diversity, implement equity, and promote inclusion at the team and LSC level by providing consultation to teams, creating opportunities through diversity-themed camps, and actively advocating for DEI at VSI BOD and HOD meetings.
- 4.11 ATHLETE REPRESENTATIVES: The Athlete Representatives shall serve as the liaisons between the athletes who are members of VSI and the Board of Directors and House of Delegates. The Senior Athlete Representative shall chair the Athletes Committee.
- 4.12 COACH REPRESENTATIVES: The Coach Representatives shall serve as the liaisons between the coaches who are members of VSI and the Board of Directors and House of Delegates. The Senior Coach Representative shall chair the Coaches Committee.
- 4.13 AT-LARGE BOARD MEMBERS: In addition to their inherent powers and duties as members of the Board of Directors, the At-Large Board Members, both athletes and non-athletes, shall have such powers and duties as may be delegated to them by the VSI Policies and Procedures Manual, the General Chair, the Board of Directors, or the House of Delegates.

5 DIVISIONAL ORGANIZATION, STANDING COMMITTEES, OPERATIONAL COMMITTEES, AND COORDINATORS

The organizational structure for VSI shall be as specified in Article 7 of the VSI Bylaws and as further defined here.

- 5.1 DIVISIONS The divisions shall be as specified in Article 7 of the VSI Bylaws.
- 5.2 STANDING COMMITTEES The standing committees shall be as specified in Article 7 of the VSI Bylaws
- 5.3 OPERATIONAL COMMITTEES The operational committees shall be specified in the Procedures section of this manual. Minimally, the following requirements must be specified for each operational committee.
 - A. Chair The chair shall be appointed by the General Chair with the advice and consent of the Board of Directors and the respective division chair. The committee chair shall assume office on September 1 following the election of the General Chair, or upon appointment if appointed after that date, and shall serve until the date of August 31 following the next election of the General Chair.
 - B. Members The committee chair shall be considered a committee member. All operational committees must include at least one non-athlete member from each VSI district and a sufficient number of athletes so as to constitute at least twenty percent (20%) of the voting membership of the committee. Non-athlete members shall be appointed by the committee chair with the advice and consent of the General Chair and respective division chair. Athlete members of each committee shall be appointed by the General Chair with the advice of the Senior Athlete Representative. The athlete committee members shall meet the same requirements as those of Athlete Representative set forth in Article 6.2.1 of the VSI Bylaws. The committee members shall assume office on September 1 following the election of the General Chair, or upon appointment if appointed after that date, and shall serve until the date of August 31 following the next election of the General Chair. The division chair shall be an ex officio member, with voice and vote, of each operational committee within the respective division. The term of office must be specified.
 - C. Duties The duties of the committee must be specified.
- 5.4 COORDINATORS The coordinators shall be specified in Procedures section of this manual. Minimally, the following requirements must be specified for each coordinator.
 - A. Appointment The coordinator shall be appointed by the General Chair with the advice and consent of the Board of Directors and the respective division chair. The coordinator shall assume office on September 1 following the election of the General Chair, or upon appointment if appointed after that date, and shall serve until the date of August 31 following the next election of the General Chair.
 - B. Duties The duties of the coordinator must be specified.
- 5.5 DUTIES AND POWERS OF CHAIRS AND COORDINATORS GENERALLY The duties and powers of the General Chair, the division vice-chairs, the committee chairs, and when applicable, the coordinators shall be as follows:

- A. Preside at all meetings of the respective division or committee;
- B. See that all duties and responsibilities of the respective division, committee, or coordinator are properly and promptly carried out;
- C. Appoint such committees as may be necessary to fulfill the duties and responsibilities of the division;
- D. Communicate with the respective division, committee, or coordinator to keep them fully informed;
- E. Keep the General Chair, the respective division vice-chair, and committee chair and the Secretary informed of the respective division, committee, or coordinator actions and recommendations;
- F. Appoint a member as secretary of the division or committee charged with taking minutes of each meeting and forward reports or minutes of all meetings to the Secretary;
- G. Refer to the Board of Directors any recommendation for action that would establish or change policies or programs for VSI, and;
- H. Perform the other specific duties listed in VSI's Policies and Procedures Manual or as may be delegated by the General Chair, the respective division vice-chair or committee chair, the Board of Directors, or the House of Delegates.
- 5.6 REGULAR AND SPECIAL MEETINGS Regular and special meetings of divisions or committees of VSI shall be held as determined by the respective vice-chairs or committee chairs.
- 5.7 MEETINGS OPEN; EXECUTIVE (CLOSED) SESSIONS Meetings of divisions and committees shall be open to all members of VSI and USA Swimming. Matters relating to personnel, disciplinary action, legal, taxation, and similar affairs shall be deliberated and decided in a closed executive session, which only the respective members are entitled to attend. By a majority vote on a motion of a question of privilege, a division or committee may decide to go into executive session on any matter deserving of confidential treatment or of personal concern to any member of the division or committee.
- 5.8 VOICE AND VOTING RIGHTS OF DIVISION, COMMITTEE AND SUB-COMMITTEE MEMBERS The voice and voting rights of Board Members and Individual Members shall be as follows:
 - A. MEMBERS Each division or committee member shall have both voice and vote in the respective meetings.
 - B. Non-Voting Committee Members Unless entitled to vote under another provision of these Bylaws, the General Chair shall have voice but no vote in meetings of divisions and committees.
 - C. INDIVIDUAL MEMBERS Individual Members who are not members of the division or committee may attend open meetings of the division or committee and be heard in the discretion of the presiding officer. Unless entitled to vote under another provision of the VSI Policies and Procedures, Individual Members shall have no vote in those meetings.

- 5.9 ACTION BY WRITTEN CONSENT Any action required or permitted to be taken at any meeting of a division or committee may be taken without a meeting if all the division or committee members entitled to vote consent to the action in writing and the written consents are filed with the records of the meetings. These consents shall be treated for all purposes as a vote taken at the meeting.
- 5.10 PARTICIPATION THROUGH COMMUNICATIONS EQUIPMENT Members of any division or committee may participate in a meeting of the division or committee through conference telephone or similar equipment by means of which all persons participating in the meeting can hear each other at the same time. Participation by such means shall constitute presence in person at a meeting.
- 5.11 QUORUM Except as otherwise provided in the VSI Bylaws or the VSI Policies and Procedures, a quorum of any committee shall consist of those members present of the committee.
- 5.12 VOTING Except as otherwise provided in the VSI Bylaws, the VSI Policies and Procedures, or the Parliamentary Authority, all motions, orders, and other propositions coming before a division or committee shall be determined by a majority vote.
- 5.13 PROXY VOTE Voting by proxy in any meeting of a division or committee of VSI shall not be permitted.
- 5.14 NOTICES -
 - A. TIME Except as otherwise provided in the VSI Bylaws or the VSI Policies and Procedures, not less than forty-eight (48) hours' notice in the case of notice given by telephone or email, and six (6) days' notice in all other cases, shall be given for any meeting of a division or committee of VSI. Separate notices need not be given for regular meetings that are scheduled well in advance.
 - B. INFORMATION The notice of a meeting shall contain the time, date and site.
- 5.15 ORDER OF BUSINESS At all meetings conducted under the authority of the VSI Policies and Procedures, the following shall be included in the order of business to the extent applicable; the order in which subjects are taken up may be varied:
 - Roll Call
 - Reading, correction and adoption of minutes
 - Reports of coordinators, committees and subcommittees
 - Unfinished (old) business
 - New business
 - Resolutions and orders
 - Adjournment
- 5.16 RESIGNATIONS Any committee member or coordinator may resign by orally advising the General Chair or by submitting a written resignation to the Board of Directors specifying an effective date of the resignation. If such date is not specified, the resignation shall take effect upon the appointment of a successor.

- 5.17 VACANCIES The determination of when the position of an appointed committee chair, committee member, or a coordinator becomes vacant or the person becomes incapacitated, if not made by the person, shall be within the discretion of the Board of Directors. In the event of a vacancy of a position or the permanent incapacity of an individual serving in a position, the position should be filled using the same procedures as were used for the original appointment. A temporary incapacity may be left unfilled at the discretion of the General Chair or an appointment may be made for the duration of the temporary incapacity.
- 5.18 DELEGATION With the consent of the Board of Directors or the respective division vice-chair, a committee or coordinator may delegate a portion of their powers or duties to another officer of VSI, or to another committee or coordinator, or with the consent of the VSI Board of Directors, to the paid staff at VSI.
- 5.19 LIMITATIONS ON COMMITTEE MEMBERSHIP With the exception of membership on a committee as an ex officio member, which shall not count, no individual may simultaneously serve on more than a total of two (2) operational and standing committees.

6 VSI NOMINEES TO THE ZONE BOARD OF REVIEW

The regular members of the VSI Administrative Review Board shall also serve as the nominees from VSI to the Zone Board of Review, except to the extent a lesser or greater number is required by the Zone. If not all of the Administrative Review Board members may be nominated by VSI to the Zone Board of Review, the Chair of the VSI Administrative Review Board shall designate which members shall be so nominated. If nominees in addition to the regular members of the Administrative Review Board are required by the Zone, such additional individuals shall be appointed by the General Chair.

7 USA SWIMMING MINOR ATHLLETE ABUSE PREVENTION POLICY

VSI will comply with all requirements as stated in the USA Swimming Minor Athlete Abuse Prevention Policy (MAAPP).

8 USA SWIMMING CONVENTION POLICY

- 8.1 The General Chair, Administrative Vice Chair, Senior Vice Chair, Age Group Vice Chair, Senior Coach Representative, and Senior Athlete Representative serve as VSI voting delegates to the USA Swimming House of Delegates and shall attend Convention as well as any additional members of VSI who have been granted at-large votes for the USA Swimming House of Delegates.
- 8.2 If any of the VSI voting delegates are unable to attend the Convention, an alternate representative shall be appointed by the General Chair to attend in his or her place.
- 8.3 The Junior Coach Representative, Junior Athlete Representative, and any member of VSI who is a Zone Director, Zone Athlete Representative, or a member of a USA Swimming National Committee that has a meeting listed on the Convention schedule will be requested to attend Convention.

- 8.4 The General Chair, with the advice and consent of the Board of Directors, may also designate one of more members of the VSI Office staff, committee chairs, or coordinators to attend Convention.
- 8.5 The individuals listed in sections 7.1 7.4 who attend Convention will be reimbursed for travel and lodging expenses and will receive a per diem to offset the cost of meals.
- 8.6 In addition, VSI will reimburse any of its members in good standing the cost of Early Bird registration if he or she attends Convention. Any other expenses will be the member's responsibility.

9 TRANSMISSION AND AVAILABILITY OF VARIOUS REPORTS

- 9.1 MINUTES The Secretary shall, within thirty (30) days after each meeting of the Board of Directors and the House of Delegates, transmit a copy of the minutes to the VSI Office for retention and distribution.
- 9.2 STATE AND LOCAL REPORTS AND FILINGS The Treasurer shall cause to be made all reports and non-tax filings and shall requisition from the Treasurer checks with which to pay any applicable fees required by its state of incorporation and by any other state or municipality in which it operates.
- 9.3 PUBLIC AVAILABILITY OF CERTAIN INFORMATION VSI shall cause to be made available at a reasonable location and time determined by VSI to anyone requesting to see a copy of VSI's federal income tax and information returns for each of the last three years, and a copy of the materials submitted by USA Swimming to include VSI in USA Swimming's group exemption ruling as required pursuant to IRS Code section 6104 and any similar requirements of applicable state or local laws.

10 DOCUMENT RETENTION AND DESTRUCTION POLICY

VSI business records and documents must be maintained by the responsible individual and for a minimum amount of time as specified in the following table.

Type of Document	Responsible Individual	Minimum Requirement
Accounts payable ledgers and schedules	Treasurer	7 years
Administrative Review Board	Administrative Board of Review Chair	Permanently
Audit reports	Audit Committee Chair	Permanently
Bank Reconciliations	Treasurer	2 years
Bank statements	Treasurer	3 years
Bylaws and Policies and Procedures	Rules and Legislation Coordinator	Permanently
Checks (for important payments and purchases)	Treasurer	Permanently

Contracts, mortgages, notes and leases (expired) Contracts (still in effect) Contracts (still in effect) Contracts (still in effect) Correspondence (general) Correspondence (legal and important matters) Correspondence (with customers and vendors) Deeds, mortgages, and bills of sale Deeds, mortgages, and bills of sale Depreciation Schedules Treasurer Duplicate deposit slips Treasurer Expense Analyses/expense distribution schedules Treasurer Treasurer Permanently Treasurer Permanently Deffice Administrator Permanently Treasurer Permanently Treasurer Toyears Treasurer Permanently Treasurer Permanently Treasurer Toyears Treasurer Permanently Treasurer Permanently Treasurer Treasurer Permanently Treasurer Permanently Treasurer Treasurer Permanently Treasurer Toffice Administrator Permanently Treasurer Toyears Toyears Toyears Toyears Meet Results Meet Director or designee Treasurer Permanently Payroll records and summaries Treasurer Permanently Payroll records and summaries Treasurer Permanently Treasurer Permanently Treasurer Toyears Treasurer Permanently Treasurer Permanently Treasurer Toyears Meet Results Meet Director or designee 1 year Minute books Office Administrator Permanently Payroll records and summaries Treasurer Permanently Permanently Payroll records and summaries Treasurer Permanently Permanently Timesheets Office Administrator Permanently Permanently	Committee meeting minutes	Office Administrator	Darmanantly
(expired) Office Administrator Permanently Correspondence (general) Office Administrator 2 years Correspondence (legal and important matters) Office Administrator Permanently Correspondence (with customers and vendors) Office Administrator 2 years Deeds, mortgages, and bills of sale Office Administrator Permanently Depreciation Schedules Treasurer Permanently Duplicate deposit slips Treasurer 2 years Employment applications Office Administrator 3 years Expense Analyses/expense distribution schedules Treasurer 7 years Expense Analyses/expense distribution schedules Treasurer Permanently Insurance Policies (expired) Office Administrator 3 years Insurance Policies (expired) Office Administrator Permanently Insurance records, current accident reports, claims, policies, etc. Office Administrator Permanently Internal audit reports Audit Committee Chair 3 years Inventories of products, materials, and supplies Office Administrator 7 years Meet fee rebate exceptions </td <td>Committee meeting minutes</td> <td></td> <td>Permanently</td>	Committee meeting minutes		Permanently
Correspondence (general) Correspondence (legal and important matters) Correspondence (legal and important matters) Correspondence (with customers and vendors) Deeds, mortgages, and bills of sale Depreciation Schedules Treasurer Duplicate deposit slips Employment applications Expense Analyses/expense distribution schedules Year End Financial Statements Insurance Policies (expired) Insurance Policies, etc. Internal audit reports Inventories of products, materials, and supplies Invoices (to customers, from vendors) Meet Results Meet Director or designee Minute books Permanently Office Administrator Office Administrator 7 years Meet Results Meet Director or designee 1 year Permanently Permanently Treasurer 7 years Permanently 7 years Meet Results Meet Director or designee 1 year Permanently Payroll records and summaries Treasurer Permanently 7 years Permanently 7 years Permanently Office Administrator 7 years Meet Results Meet Director or designee 1 year Permanently Payroll records and summaries Treasurer 7 years Personnel files (terminated employees) Office Administrator 7 years Permanently		Office Administrator	7 years
Correspondence (legal and important matters) Correspondence (with customers and vendors) Deeds, mortgages, and bills of sale Depreciation Schedules Treasurer Duplicate deposit slips Employment applications Expense Analyses/expense distribution schedules Year End Financial Statements Insurance Policies (expired) Insurance Policies, etc. Internal audit reports Inventories of products, materials, and supplies Invoices (to customers, from vendors) Meet Results Meet Director or designee Minute books Permanently Office Administrator Office Administrator 7 years Permanently Office Administrator 7 years Office Administrator 7 years Meet Results Meet Director or designee I year Minute books Office Administrator Office Administrator 7 years Mersunder Results Meet Director or designee Treasurer 7 years Permanently Office Administrator 7 years Mear Results Meet Director or designee Treasurer 7 years Permanently Office Administrator Freasurer 7 years Meet Results Meet Director or designee Treasurer 7 years Mersunder Results Meet Director or designee Treasurer 7 years Permanently Payroll records and summaries Treasurer 7 years Permanently Office Administrator Permanently Office Administrator Permanently Timesheets Office Administrator Permanently Permanently Office Administrator Permanently Permanently Office Administrator Permanently	Contracts (still in effect)	Office Administrator	Permanently
Correspondence (with customers and vendors) Deeds, mortgages, and bills of sale Depreciation Schedules Treasurer Duplicate deposit slips Expense Analyses/expense distribution schedules Treasurer Treasurer Depreciation Schedules Treasurer Employment applications Expense Analyses/expense distribution schedules Year End Financial Statements Treasurer Treasurer Permanently Insurance Policies (expired) Office Administrator Insurance records, current accident reports, claims, policies, etc. Internal audit reports Inventories of products, materials, and supplies Invoices (to customers, from vendors) Meet Results Meet Director or designee I year Meet Results Meet Director or designee I year Permanently Payroll records and summaries Treasurer Treasurer 7 years Personnel files (terminated employees) Office Administrator Treasurer Permanently Timesheets Office Administrator Permanently Permanently Timesheets Office Administrator Permanently Timesheets Office Administrator Permanently	Correspondence (general)	Office Administrator	2 years
vendors) Permanently Deeds, mortgages, and bills of sale Office Administrator Permanently Depreciation Schedules Treasurer Permanently Duplicate deposit slips Treasurer 2 years Employment applications Office Administrator 3 years Expense Analyses/expense distribution schedules Treasurer Permanently Year End Financial Statements Treasurer Permanently Insurance Policies (expired) Office Administrator 3 years Insurance records, current accident reports, claims, policies, etc. Office Administrator Permanently Inventories of products, materials, and supplies Office Administrator 7 years Invoices (to customers, from vendors) Office Administrator 7 years Meet fee rebate exceptions Treasurer 7 years Meet Results Meet Director or designee 1 year Minute books Office Administrator Permanently Payroll records and summaries Treasurer 7 years Personnel files (terminated employees) Office Administrator 7 years Tax returns and worksheets Treasurer Permanently		Office Administrator	Permanently
Depreciation Schedules Treasurer Duplicate deposit slips Treasurer Office Administrator Treasurer Dermanently Insurance Policies (expired) Office Administrator Office Administrator Treasurer Permanently Timesheets Office Administrator Permanently	· ` ` ` ` ` ` ` ` ` ` ` ` ` ` ` ` ` ` `	Office Administrator	2 years
Duplicate deposit slipsTreasurer2 yearsEmployment applicationsOffice Administrator3 yearsExpense Analyses/expense distribution schedulesTreasurer7 yearsYear End Financial StatementsTreasurerPermanentlyInsurance Policies (expired)Office Administrator3 yearsInsurance records, current accident reports, claims, policies, etc.Office AdministratorPermanentlyInternal audit reportsAudit Committee Chair3 yearsInventories of products, materials, and suppliesOffice Administrator7 yearsMeet fee rebate exceptionsTreasurer7 yearsMeet ResultsMeet Director or designee1 yearMinute booksOffice AdministratorPermanentlyPayroll records and summariesTreasurer7 yearsPersonnel files (terminated employees)Office Administrator7 yearsTax returns and worksheetsTreasurerPermanentlyTimesheetsOffice Administrator7 yearsVSI Board of Review Records and Findings (Archival; replaced by Zone Board of Review in 2015)Office AdministratorPermanently	Deeds, mortgages, and bills of sale	Office Administrator	Permanently
Employment applications Expense Analyses/expense distribution schedules Year End Financial Statements Treasurer Treasurer Permanently Insurance Policies (expired) Office Administrator Insurance Policies (expired) Insurance Policies (expired) Office Administrator Insurance Policies (expired) Insurance records, current accident reports, claims, policies, etc. Internal audit reports Audit Committee Chair 3 years Inventories of products, materials, and supplies Invoices (to customers, from vendors) Office Administrator 7 years Meet fee rebate exceptions Treasurer Meet Results Meet Director or designee 1 year Minute books Office Administrator Permanently Payroll records and summaries Treasurer 7 years Personnel files (terminated employees) Office Administrator 7 years Tax returns and worksheets Treasurer Permanently Timesheets Office Administrator Permanently Timesheets Office Administrator Permanently Timesheets Office Administrator Permanently Permanently Timesheets Office Administrator Permanently Permanently Timesheets Office Administrator Permanently Timesheets Office Administrator Permanently	Depreciation Schedules	Treasurer	Permanently
Expense Analyses/expense distribution schedules Year End Financial Statements Treasurer Permanently Insurance Policies (expired) Office Administrator Insurance records, current accident reports, claims, policies, etc. Internal audit reports Audit Committee Chair Inventories of products, materials, and supplies Invoices (to customers, from vendors) Office Administrator Office Administrator 7 years Meet fee rebate exceptions Treasurer Meet Results Meet Director or designee I year Minute books Office Administrator Permanently Payroll records and summaries Treasurer Treasurer 7 years Personnel files (terminated employees) Office Administrator Treasurer 7 years Permanently Payroll records and summaries Treasurer Permanently Timesheets Office Administrator Permanently Timesheets Office Administrator Permanently Permanently Timesheets Office Administrator Permanently Permanently Timesheets Office Administrator Permanently Permanently Permanently Permanently Timesheets Office Administrator Permanently	Duplicate deposit slips	Treasurer	2 years
Schedules Year End Financial Statements Treasurer Permanently Insurance Policies (expired) Office Administrator 3 years Insurance records, current accident reports, claims, policies, etc. Office Administrator Permanently Internal audit reports Audit Committee Chair 3 years Inventories of products, materials, and supplies Invoices (to customers, from vendors) Office Administrator 7 years Meet fee rebate exceptions Treasurer 7 years Meet Results Meet Director or designee 1 year Minute books Office Administrator Permanently Payroll records and summaries Treasurer 7 years Personnel files (terminated employees) Office Administrator Treasurer 7 years Treasurer Permanently Timesheets Office Administrator Permanently Timesheets Office Administrator Permanently Timesheets Office Administrator Permanently Permanently Permanently Permanently Permanently	Employment applications	Office Administrator	3 years
Insurance Policies (expired) Insurance records, current accident reports, claims, policies, etc. Internal audit reports Inventories of products, materials, and supplies Invoices (to customers, from vendors) Meet fee rebate exceptions Meet Results Meet Director or designee Minute books Office Administrator Treasurer Permanently Payroll records and summaries Treasurer Personnel files (terminated employees) Treasurer Treasurer Office Administrator Permanently Timesheets Office Administrator Permanently Timesheets Office Administrator Permanently Permanently Permanently Permanently Permanently Permanently Permanently		Treasurer	7 years
Insurance records, current accident reports, claims, policies, etc. Internal audit reports Audit Committee Chair 3 years Inventories of products, materials, and supplies Invoices (to customers, from vendors) Office Administrator 7 years Meet fee rebate exceptions Treasurer Meet Director or designee 1 year Minute books Office Administrator Permanently Payroll records and summaries Treasurer 7 years Personnel files (terminated employees) Office Administrator 7 years Tax returns and worksheets Treasurer Office Administrator 7 years Treasurer Permanently Timesheets Office Administrator 7 years Permanently Timesheets Office Administrator Permanently Permanently Timesheets Office Administrator Permanently Permanently Timesheets Office Administrator Permanently Permanently Permanently Permanently Permanently Permanently	Year End Financial Statements	Treasurer	Permanently
claims, policies, etc. Internal audit reports Audit Committee Chair 3 years Inventories of products, materials, and supplies Invoices (to customers, from vendors) Office Administrator 7 years Meet fee rebate exceptions Meet Results Meet Director or designee 1 year Minute books Office Administrator Permanently Payroll records and summaries Treasurer 7 years Personnel files (terminated employees) Treasurer Office Administrator 7 years Permanently Timesheets Office Administrator 7 years Permanently Timesheets Office Administrator Permanently Permanently Permanently Permanently	Insurance Policies (expired)	Office Administrator	3 years
Inventories of products, materials, and supplies Invoices (to customers, from vendors) Meet fee rebate exceptions Meet Results Meet Director or designee Minute books Office Administrator Ment Results Meet Director or designee I year Minute books Office Administrator Permanently Payroll records and summaries Treasurer 7 years Personnel files (terminated employees) Office Administrator Treasurer Permanently Timesheets Office Administrator 7 years VSI Board of Review Records and Findings (Archival; replaced by Zone Board of Review in 2015) Poffice Administrator Office Administrator Permanently Permanently		Office Administrator	Permanently
Invoices (to customers, from vendors) Meet fee rebate exceptions Treasurer Meet Results Meet Director or designee 1 year Minute books Office Administrator Permanently Payroll records and summaries Treasurer 7 years Personnel files (terminated employees) Office Administrator Treasurer 7 years Permanently Tax returns and worksheets Treasurer Permanently Timesheets Office Administrator 7 years Permanently Timesheets Office Administrator Permanently Office Administrator Permanently Office Administrator Permanently Office Administrator Permanently Permanently Permanently	Internal audit reports	Audit Committee Chair	3 years
Meet fee rebate exceptionsTreasurer7 yearsMeet ResultsMeet Director or designee1 yearMinute booksOffice AdministratorPermanentlyPayroll records and summariesTreasurer7 yearsPersonnel files (terminated employees)Office Administrator7 yearsTax returns and worksheetsTreasurerPermanentlyTimesheetsOffice Administrator7 yearsVSI Board of Review Records and Findings (Archival; replaced by Zone Board of Review in 2015)Office AdministratorPermanently		Office Administrator	7 years
Meet ResultsMeet Director or designee1 yearMinute booksOffice AdministratorPermanentlyPayroll records and summariesTreasurer7 yearsPersonnel files (terminated employees)Office Administrator7 yearsTax returns and worksheetsTreasurerPermanentlyTimesheetsOffice Administrator7 yearsVSI Board of Review Records and Findings (Archival; replaced by Zone Board of Review in 2015)Office AdministratorPermanently	Invoices (to customers, from vendors)	Office Administrator	7 years
Minute books Office Administrator Permanently Payroll records and summaries Treasurer Office Administrator 7 years Personnel files (terminated employees) Tax returns and worksheets Treasurer Permanently Timesheets Office Administrator 7 years VSI Board of Review Records and Findings (Archival; replaced by Zone Board of Review in 2015) Permanently	Meet fee rebate exceptions	Treasurer	7 years
Payroll records and summaries Treasurer Office Administrator Tax returns and worksheets Treasurer Office Administrator Teasurer Permanently Timesheets Office Administrator Office Administrator Tyears Permanently Office Administrator Permanently Office Administrator Permanently Findings (Archival; replaced by Zone Board of Review in 2015)	Meet Results	Meet Director or designee	1 year
Personnel files (terminated employees) Tax returns and worksheets Treasurer Office Administrator Timesheets Office Administrator 7 years Permanently VSI Board of Review Records and Findings (Archival; replaced by Zone Board of Review in 2015) Permanently	Minute books	Office Administrator	Permanently
Tax returns and worksheets Treasurer Permanently Timesheets Office Administrator 7 years VSI Board of Review Records and Findings (Archival; replaced by Zone Board of Review in 2015) Permanently	Payroll records and summaries	Treasurer	7 years
Timesheets Office Administrator 7 years VSI Board of Review Records and Findings (Archival; replaced by Zone Board of Review in 2015) Office Administrator Permanently	Personnel files (terminated employees)	Office Administrator	7 years
VSI Board of Review Records and Findings (Archival; replaced by Zone Board of Review in 2015) Office Administrator Permanently	Tax returns and worksheets	Treasurer	Permanently
Findings (Archival; replaced by Zone Board of Review in 2015)	Timesheets	Office Administrator	7 years
Withholding tax statements Treasurer 7 years	Findings (Archival; replaced by Zone	Office Administrator	Permanently
	Withholding tax statements	Treasurer	7 years

11 BACKGROUND SCREENING

- 11.1 Background screening shall be done through the current mechanism in place with USA Swimming.
- 11.2 All non-athlete candidates for office on the VSI Board of Directors shall have passed the background screening program.

- 11.3 All non-athlete members of the VSI Board of Directors must have a current background screening.
- 11.4 All VSI designated chaperones must have initiated the background screening process.
- 11.5 All background screening records shall be maintained by the VSI Administrator.

12 CODE-OF-CONDUCT AND CONFLICT-OF-INTEREST STATEMENTS

Upon election to the Virginia Swimming Inc. Board of Directors, each member will sign the Code-of-Conduct Statement (Appendix A) and Conflict-of-Interest Statement (Appendix B) approved by the Virginia Swimming House of Delegates. Annually, each member will sign a document asserting that he/she has complied with both statements during the past year.

Upon employment by VSI, the employee will sign the Conflict-of-Interest Statement (Appendix B) approved by the VSI House of Delegates. Annually, each employee will sign a document asserting that he/she has complied with the statement during the past year.

Any volunteer acting as an agent of VSI will sign the Conflict-of-Interest Statement (Appendix B) approved by the VSI House of Delegates. Annually, each agent will sign a document asserting that he/she has complied with the statement during the past year.

All members of the VSI Board of Directors and VSI House of Delegates, as well as VSI committee chairs, VSI committee members, VSI coordinators, and VSI employees shall abide by the USA Swimming Code of Conduct.

13 WHISTLEBLOWER POLICY

13.1 General

VSI's Conflict of Interest Statement (CoIS) requires that members of the VSI Board of Directors (BOD), employees, and agents observe high standards of business and personal ethics in the conduct of their duties and responsibilities. Representatives of VSI must practice honesty and integrity in fulfilling their responsibilities and comply with all applicable laws, regulations, VSI By-laws, and VSI Policies and Procedures.

13.2 Reporting Responsibility

It is the responsibility of all VSI BOD members, employees, and agents to comply with the CoIS and to report violations or suspected violations in accordance with this policy.

13.3 No Retaliation

No VSI BOD member, employee, or agent who in good faith reports a violation of the CoIS shall suffer harassment, retaliation, or adverse employment consequence. A VSI BOD member or agent who retaliates against someone who has reported a violation in good faith is subject to discipline by the Zone Board of Review. A VSI employee who retaliates against someone who has reported a violation in good faith is subject to discipline up to and including termination of employment. This

Whistleblower Policy is intended to encourage and enable VSI BOD members, employees and agents to raise serious concerns within the organization prior to seeking resolution outside the organization.

13.4 Reporting Violations

In most cases, a BOD member's Division Head, an employee's supervisor, or an agent's VSI contact is in the best position to address an area of concern. If, however, the individual is not comfortable speaking with that individual or is not satisfied with the response, the individual is encouraged to speak with the General Chair, Admin Vice-Chair, Senior Chair, or Age Group Chair. VSI BOD members are required to report suspected violations of the USA Swimming Code of Conduct to the applicable Board of Review (Zone or National), which has specific and exclusive responsibility to investigate all reported violations. For suspected fraud, or when the individual is not satisfied or uncomfortable with following VSI's Whistleblower Policy, individuals should directly contact the applicable Board of Review (Zone or National).

13.5 Compliance Officer

The Chair of the VSI Finance Committee serves as the VSI Compliance Officer. The Compliance Office is responsible for investigating and resolving all reported complaints and allegations concerning violations of the CoIS and, at the Compliance Officer's discretion, shall advise the Finance Committee. The Compliance Officer has direct access to the Finance Committee and is required to report to the Finance Committee at least annually on compliance activity.

13.6 Accounting and Auditing Matters

The VSI Finance Committee shall address all reported concerns or complaints regarding corporate accounting practices, internal controls, or auditing. The Compliance Officer shall immediately notify the Finance Committee of any such complaint and work with the committee until the matter is resolved.

13.7 Acting in Good Faith

Anyone filing a complaint concerning a violation or suspected violation of the CoIS must be acting in good faith and have reasonable grounds for believing the information disclosed indicates a violation of the CoIS. Any allegations that prove not to be substantiated and which prove to have been made maliciously or knowingly to be false will be viewed as a serious disciplinary offense and will be referred to the Zone Board of Review.

13.8 Confidentiality

Violations or suspected violations may be submitted on a confidential basis by the complainant or may be submitted anonymously. Reports of violations or suspected violations will be kept confidential to the extent possible, consistent with the need to conduct an adequate investigation.

13.9 Handling of Reported Violations

The Compliance Officer will notify the sender and acknowledge receipt of the reported violation or suspected violation within five business days. All reports will be promptly investigated and appropriate corrective action will be taken if warranted by the investigation.

14 GRIEVANCE POLICY

This policy provides swimmers, parents, coaches, officials, VSI leaders, and VSI employees a system to address and report grievances in a productive, systematic way. Further, this policy provides the appropriate parties a means to properly investigate, intervene, and take disciplinary action when needed.

14.1 Where to Report

- A. For issues dealing with sexual misconduct, sexual harassment, and/or sexually explicit or inappropriate communication through social media:
 - U.S. Center for SafeSport: 833-5US-SAFE (587-7233) or https://safesport.i-sight.com/portal
- B. For issues dealing with physical abuse, emotional abuse, criminal charges and the use, sale or distribution of illegal drugs:
 - USA Swimming Safe Sport: safesport@usaswimming.org or https://fs22.formsite.com/usaswimming/form10/index.html
- C. For issues dealing with known or suspected child abuse:
 - Virginia Child Protective Services: 800-552-7096
- D. For issues dealing with violations of the USA Swimming Code of Conduct:
 - See Part Four of the current USA Swimming Rules and Regulations
- E. For issues dealing with violations of the VSI Code of Conduct Policy, VSI Conflict of Interest Policy, VSI staff employment grievances, or allegations of professional misconduct by VSI certified officials:
 - These issues are handled through VSI as outlined below.

14.2 Grievance Procedures

- A. Regarding allegations of a violation of the VSI Code of Conduct Policy or VSI Conflict of Interest Policy by a VSI Board of Director Member, VSI Committee Chair or Member, or a VSI Coordinator
 - (1) Notification: Any VSI athlete member, the parent/legal guardian of a VSI athlete member, or a VSI nonathlete member alleging such a violation should notify the VSI General Chair of this violation in person or in writing. If the VSI General Chair is the person whose conduct is in question, the VSI Administrative Vice-Chair should be notified in person or in writing. If both the General Chair and Administrative Vice-Chair are involved in the complaint, then another VSI voting Officer (Finance Vice-Chair, Senior Vice-Chair, Age Group Vice-Chair, or Treasurer) should be so notified.
 - (2) Procedures: The complaint will be reviewed and discussed by the full VSI Board of Directors, excluding any individual with a conflict of interest. The VSI Board of Directors has the authority to impose penalties or resolutions for grievances falling within this section of the policy. Actions are at the sole discretion of the VSI Board of Directors

and may include, but are not limited to, verbal warnings, temporary suspension from LSC activities, and expulsion. Involved parties will be informed of the processes and range of potential consequences.

- (a) Gathering Information: The appropriate individuals will contact the person who filed the grievance and the person against whom the grievance is being filed to ask questions and gather additional information about what happened. In addition, other witnesses may be contacted for more information. All information obtained and any hearings conducted will be documented.
- (b) Assessing Behavior: The behavior of the person(s) against which the grievance was brought will be assessed using VSI bylaws and policies including the VSI Code of Conduct Policy and VSI Conflict of Interest Policy, as well as applicable local and state laws. Any consequences and disciplinary actions will be decided using the following general guidelines:
 - Nature of the misconduct
 - Severity of the misconduct
 - Prior disciplinary actions
 - Adverse effect of the misconduct
- (c) Final Action: If appropriate, consequences will be given, and disciplinary action will be taken. Any actions taken will be documented in writing and communicated to both the complaining party and the person against whom the complaint was filed.

B. Regarding Employment Grievances of VSI Staff

- (1) Notification: Should an employee of VSI have a grievance regarding their employment, the employee should notify the VSI General Chair of the grievance in person or in writing. If the VSI General Chair is named in the complaint, the VSI Administrative should be notified in person or in writing. If both the General Chair and Administrative Vice-Chair are involved in the complaint, then another VSI voting Officer (Finance Vice-Chair, Senior Vice-Chair, Age Group Vice-Chair, or Treasurer) should be so notified.
- (2) Procedures: The grievance will be reviewed and discussed by the voting Officers of VSI, excluding any individuals with a conflict of interest. The voting Officers of VSI have the authority to resolve a grievance falling within this section of the policy. If the employee is not satisfied with the proposed resolution, the grievance may be appealed to the full VSI Board of Directors for review.
 - (a) Gathering Information: The appropriate individuals will contact the person who filed the grievance and the person against whom the grievance is being filed to ask questions and gather additional information about what happened. In addition, other witnesses may be contacted for more information. All information obtained and any hearings conducted will be documented.
 - (b) Assessing the Grievance: The validity of the grievance shall be determined by weighing the evidence at hand and in keeping with VSI Bylaws, VSI Policies and Procedures, and any applicable local and state laws.

- (c) Final Action: A final determination will be made, documented in writing, and communicated to both the complaining party and VSI Board of Directors.
- C. Regarding Allegations of Professional Misconduct by VSI Certified Officials
 - (1) Complaints related to the professional qualifications, professional misconduct, or code of conduct violations of certified VSI officials are handled according to Section 34 "Officials: General Guidelines for Discipline and Decertification" of the VSI Policies and Procedures."

15 PROCUREMENT POLICY

This policy establishes standards and guidelines for the procurement of supplies, equipment, and services to ensure that they are obtained as economically as possible through an open and competitive process and to ensure that contracts are managed with good administrative practices and sound business judgement.

- 15.1 No VSI BOD member or staff member shall participate in the selection, award, or administration of a bid or contract if a conflict of interest is real or apparent to a reasonable person. Conflict of interest may arise when any BOD member or staff member has a financial, family, or any other beneficial interest in the vendor firm selected or considered for an award (see Section 12 "Conflict of Interest").
- 15.2 All procurement transactions will be conducted to provide, to the maximum extent possible, free and open competition among suppliers. To avoid the purchase of unnecessary items, VSI must begin with an analysis of the need for the procurement. The purchaser must then identify and clearly specify standards for the good or services desired and seek competitive offers where possible to obtain the best possible quality at the best possible price.

There may be occasions when VSI is obligated to spending without undergoing the proposed method. These occasions may include required attendance at events where costs are set by other entities or by spending on items that are covered under contracts not in VSI control. Likewise, factors beyond cost may be considered when choosing a swimming venue for a VSI-hosted championship. These factors may include such items as the availability of warmup water, historic data on air and water quality, venue staff knowledge, and the desire to host championship meets at different geographical locations within the VSI territory.

- 15.3 When procuring goods and services for VSI, the following methods will be used:
 - A. Less than \$5,000: Purchases of less than \$5,000 that are included within the approved VSI budget can be made without additional approvals.
 - B. \$5,000 or more: Purchases of \$5,000 or more that are included within the approved VSI budget require the solicitation of at least three direct, over-the-phone or written quotations (eg, rate, cost). Purchases must then be approved by the General Chair. Recurring purchases need only obtain updated quotations once every 2 years.

- C. While total costs will frequently be the major consideration when choosing among multiple quotations, other factors, when justified, may be used to accept other than the lowest quotation. Non-exclusive examples of such factors include the following:
 - (1) Safety record and on-time record of transportation services
 - (2) Location (eg, travel time, accessibility to swim venue) and availability of ancillary services (eg, meeting rooms, dining options, provision of additional rooms at no charge) of lodging services
 - (3) Timing equipment that is compatible with existing systems

Purchases not included within the approved VSI budget must be approved by the VSI BOD, and the purchases should follow the guidelines in sections 1.3.A-C.

- 15.4 Procurement records should include the following:
 - A. Receipts for small (less than \$5,000) purchases.
 - B. Receipts and/or contracts as applicable for large (\$5,000 or more) purchases.
 - C. Executed price sampling for small (less than \$5,000) purchases
 - D. Bids received for large (\$5,000 or more) purchases and a description of how the winning bid was selected, especially if the lowest bid was not selected (eg, better quality, more timely delivery)
- 15.5 VSI must ensure proper oversight and management of procurement actions. VSI is responsible for evaluating contractor performance and documenting, as appropriate, whether contracts have met the terms, conditions, and specifications of the contract.
- 15.6 On an annual basis, the Finance Committee will conduct an audit of the VSI purchasing records.

16 REGISTRATION PAYMENT POLICY

- 16.1 For teams that are in good financial standing with registration payments, registrations will be processed when received by the VSI Membership/Registration Coordinator. Payment of the applicable fees is expected within 15 days of the submission date.
- 16.2 Payment for registrations is due by the 15th of the following month (eg, payment for registrations made in October must be received by November 15th). At the beginning of each month, teams will be sent a statement of registration transactions showing the amount due that month. Teams failing to submit payment of the amount due prior to the 15th will be charged a 5% service fee. For each additional month that the payment is not received by the 15th of the month, an additional 5% service fee will be charged.
- 16.3 Teams failing to submit payment within 30 days of the original statement date will be deemed to be not in good financial standing regarding registration payments and no additional registrations will

- be processed until payment of the applicable fees has been received by the Membership/Registration Coordinator.
- 16.4 For teams that are not in good financial standing with registration payments, payment of all outstanding registration and service fees must be made by 15th of the month immediately following the month when the first service fee was assessed. If payment is not received by that date, all members of the team will be changed to unattached on the first Monday following the 15th
- 16.5 Teams failing to submit payment within 60 days of the original statement will be automatically referred to the Administrative Review Board. VSI may also seek a legal judgment against the team.

17 CREDENTIALS

At all meets, all coaches are required to have their coaching credentials available and produce them if requested. The date of expiration will be shown on the credentials. Credentials will only be issued by the Membership/Registration Coordinator. This will only occur after s/he has received documentation that all requirements for certification have been met.

18 CLASSIFICATIONS, TIME STANDARDS AND ENTRIES

- 18.1 Unless otherwise announced by VSI, National Age Group motivational times will be used to determine swimmer classification. These will go into effect November 1 each year.
- 18.2 For each stroke and distance, the level of classification of the swimmer will be that of the highest level achieved whether in a 25 yard, 25 meter, or 50 meter course.
- 18.3 Relay Events: A swimmer may participate on a relay when his time in the stroke and distance of that leg of the relay is not faster than the time permitted in the individual event in the meet. If a swimmer betters the maximum entry time in the same meet, the swimmer may still compete in the relay.
- 18.4 Entry times must have been achieved in USA Swimming sanctioned or approved competitions, or observed swims. "Coaches Times" or "No Times" are permitted whenever specified in the meet announcement. Coaches Times must be slower than an A time. Entries using Coaches Times or No Times are not permitted at Age Group Champs or Senior Champs.
- 18.5 If, after entering an event, a swimmer achieves a time that is faster than the meet permits, the swimmer shall not participate in that event. The swimmer/coach must notify the meet director who will allow the swimmer to select an alternate event or refund the entry fee.
- 18.6 Illegal Participation in Meets
 - A. Any of the following are deemed to be illegal participation:
 - (1) Entries using fraudulent and/or non-verifiable entry times that are not in accordance with the entry guidelines as specified in the meet announcement.

- (2) Athlete competed in the meet in the incorrect age group.
- (3) Athlete not registered with USA Swimming prior to the first day of the meet.
- B. If an illegal entry is discovered after the entries have been sent in and prior to the competition, the host club shall contact the person submitting the entry to take corrective action. If no action is taken, the entry will be scratched and the entry fee forfeited.
- C. If it is suspected that an athlete participated in the meet illegally, the Meet Director, Meet Referee, or VSI Times Officer shall submit documentation of the offense to the Executive Director and Administrative Vice Chair.
 - (1) If the offense is a fraudulent or non-verifiable time, the burden of proof shall be borne by the challenged club or, if unattached, by the athlete. The proof of time must include the name and date of the meet where the time was achieved and a copy of the official event results. The proof of time must be submitted within seven days of being challenged.
 - (2) Once a decision has been reached as to whether or not illegal participation occurred, the meet host shall be responsible for correcting the scores and awards as necessary. If corrections are required, the meet host shall send a corrected copy of the meet database to the VSI Business Office so that the corrected meet results can be published.

18.7 Penalties and Fines

- A. Any illegal entry or participation shall be reported to the Executive Director and Administrative Vice Chair who will then investigate the circumstances. Once it is verified that the entry or participation was illegal, a fine will be assessed according to guidelines approved by the VSI Board of Directors.
- B. If the athlete was swimming unattached, the fine is imposed on the athlete; if the athlete was swimming attached to a club, the fine is imposed on the club the athlete was representing during the competition.
- C. Fines are considered due and payable immediately upon receipt of notification, even if the assessment of the fine is appealed to the VSI Administrative Review Board.
- D. Fines are to be submitted to the VSI Business Office.
- E. Should a fine remain unpaid after thirty (30) days, the athlete (if the fine was imposed on the athlete) or the club (if the fine was imposed on the club) shall be notified of their suspension from competition in VSI-sanctioned meets until such time as the fine is paid.
- F. The assessment of any fine or penalty may be appealed to the VSI Administrative Review Board within thirty (30) business days of notification of the fine.

19 COMPETITIVE SUBDIVISIONS

To maximize competitive opportunities, reduce travel, and facilitate administration, clubs are assigned to competitive subdivisions for various meet classifications. For regularly scheduled meets

conducted in accordance with current course schedules, the Board of Directors will determine the competitive subdivisions and the assignment of clubs. The Technical Planning Chair may approve variations in club or athlete attendance on a case-by-case basis for good cause shown after consultation with appropriate members of the Board of Directors.

20 SANCTION AND APPROVAL PROCESS

- 20.1 The purpose of the sanctioning and approval process is to ensure that swimming competition under the jurisdiction of the VSI local swimming committee (LSC) conforms to the rules, regulations, policies, and procedures of both VSI and USA Swimming. Sanctions and approvals are granted to a host team sponsoring approved competitions within the VSI LSC.
 - A. Sanction requests are for competition under the auspices of USA Swimming guidelines and all of the participants registered with USA Swimming.
 - B. Approval requests are for competition under the auspices of USA Swimming guidelines and some of the participants registered with USA Swimming
- 20.2 VSI, through action of the VSI BOD, may reserve two weekends per year for leadership and educations events as planned by the LSC. Meets shall not be held on these weekends.
- 20.3 The weekends on which District, Region, Age Group, and Senior Championships, as well as Summer Awards, are considered to be protected, and additional meets shall not be held on these weekends.
- 20.4 Bid requests for meets to be held during the upcoming swim year will be due by a specified date prior to the spring meeting of the Technical Planning Committee. The meet schedule for the upcoming swim season will be approved by the committee at that meeting. Once the schedule is approved, requests for sanctioned or approved meets received less than two months prior to the proposed start date of the meet will only be considered if:
 - A. A meet on the approved schedule has been cancelled within four (4) weeks of the proposed meet, or
 - B. Team entries for a meet on the approved schedule have been denied, or
 - C. The requested meet is a time trial meet, dual meet, or intra-squad meet.

Once the request for the additional meet is granted and the meet is added to the schedule, the meet announcement must be submitted within five (5) days.

- 20.5 The minimum information required for a sanction/approval to be issued is a list of events, the date, time, and location of the meet, the name and contact information of the meet director, and the name and contact information of the referee for the meet. Payment of the sanction/approval fee must be submitted with the meet rebate fees and other fees remitted to VSI after completion of the meet.
- 20.6 The meet director will coordinate directly with the VSI Business Office and make all necessary corrections to the meet invitation. Once the VSI Business Office has vetted the meet invitation, it will be forwarded to the Administrative Vice Chair for final reviewing and issuance of a sanction

number. Once sanctioned, the Meet Director will publish and distribute the invitation announcement. Distribution to all participating teams should be 45 days prior to the scheduled start date of the meet. Except for meets as specified in Section 18.4, draft meet announcements received fewer than two months prior to the scheduled date of competition will be subject to the following penalties:

- A. Received 1 to 7 days past the original due date: \$50 per day.
- B. Received 8 or more days past the original due date: \$50 per day for the first 7 days and \$100 per day thereafter.
- C. Should the penalty remain unpaid after thirty (30) days, the club shall be notified of their suspension from competition in VSI-sanctioned meets until such time as the penalty is paid.
- D. The assessment of the penalty may be appealed to the VSI Administrative Review Board within thirty (30) business days of notification of the penalty. On-time payment of the penalty is required, even if the assessment of the penalty is appealed to the VSI Administrative Review Board.
- 20.7 After a meet has been sanctioned or approved and posted to the VSI website, no fee, format, or other changes in the meet program (as defined in the USA Swimming Rules & Regulations) may be made without the expressed consent of the Administrative Vice Chair. If a team discovers that changes are needed, the team must notify the Administrative Vice Chair who may consult with the Age Group Chair, Senior Chair, or additional Board members in order to determine if the proposed changes will be allowed. In the event that the proposed changes are approved, a new meet announcement shall be submitted within five (5) days along with a re-sanctioning fee of \$250. Failure to notify the Administrative Vice Chair of such changes or follow the final decision regarding any changes could result in the denial or suspension of future meet sanctions.
- 20.8 Teams from outside the VSI LSC are welcome to participate in designated meets held by VSI throughout the year. These teams must conform to the same eligibility and registration criteria as established for all VSI teams in the meet.
 - A. Additional requirements for visiting teams may be imposed to control the size of the meet and quality of competition. For example, visiting teams can be required to enter with an "AA" time standard while VSI teams may enter with an "A" time standard.
 - B. To further control entries, out of LSC entries may have a specified entry deadline that is distinct from the entry deadline for VSI teams. VSI teams who enter prior to the VSI entry deadline shall always be given priority for entry over out-of-LSC teams.
 - C. USA Swimming teams from outside the VSI LSC who wish to host sanctioned meets within the VSI LSC boundary must apply for a VSI Sanction under the procedures listed above and conform to all VSI rules, regulations, policies, and procedures. Furthermore, before approving a request for a sanction or approval, VSI may require out-of-LSC host teams to invite all, or a portion, of the registered VSI teams to these meet.
- 20.9 When meets are held by any team from another LSC or by another LSC within VSI borders (and vice versa), the fees assessed by the LSC in which the meet is being held will be as provided within any reciprocal agreement that exists between the LSCs involved. In the case where no reciprocal

agreement exists, the fee structure shall be as if the meet were a regularly scheduled VSI meet. (All reciprocal agreements are appended to the Policies/Procedures.)

- 20.10 The Administrative Vice-Chair may deny a sanction or approval for the following nonexclusive list of reasons:
 - A. The meet unacceptably conflicts with the published VSI meet schedule.
 - B. The meet is schedule on a protected weekend (see section 17.3).
 - C. The meet host failed to submit within the prescribed time period the results, financial reports, and/or fees from a previous meet.
 - D. The selected venue has had repeated issues with air or water quality.
 - E. The meet host has had repeated issues with overcrowding and excessive timelines at previous meets.
 - F. The meet host has a history of not providing the minimal number of required officials at previous meets.
 - G. The meet host or selected venue has failed to provide a safe environment for the swimmers to compete at past meets.
- 20.11 Prior to a meet, the VSI Board of Directors, by a majority vote, may revoke the sanction or approval for all, or specific, sessions of the meet if sessions with 12 & under swimmers have not been planned such that competition can be completed in 4 hours or less.
- 20.12 The VSI Board of Directors, by a majority vote, may revoke the sanction or approval for all, or specific, sessions of a meet if it is determined that it was not conducted in accordance with the USA Swimming Rules & Regulations in effect at the time of the meet.
- 20.13 A host team will be notified via email within 10 days of any denial of a sanction or approval request. The denial of a sanction or approval will include the reasons for the denial and instructions for appeal to the Zone Sanction Appeal Panel (ZSAP). Any host team denied a sanction or approval may file an appeal with the Zone Sanction Appeal Panel within 5 days of receiving denial from VSI. A petitioner must file the appeal in writing via email with the two Zone Directors of the Eastern Zone. Documentation to be presented includes:
 - A. Meet information (supplied by the petitioner)
 - B. Reason for denial (supplied by VSI)
 - C. Pertinent LSC rules, timelines, process (supplied by VSI)
 - D. Reasons for appeal (supplied by the petitioner)

The Zone Sanction Appeal Panel is authorized to direct VSI to issue a meet sanction or approval in those instances where, in the ZSAP's judgment, the rules and policies have not been properly applied or when the ZSAP believes that competitive opportunities for athletes are being unfairly denied.

The Zone Sanction Appeal Panel's decision is final and there is no further appeal.

21 MEET MANAGEMENT POLICY

- 21.1 All Meet Management Procedures as outlined in the Virginia Swimming Procedures Manual must be followed.
- 21.2 If the meet host fails to submit the meet registration file as required in the VSI Procedures to the VSI Business Office or if it fails to notify participating teams or unattached athletes of corrections that are need for entries, a fine of \$100 will be assessed.
 - A. Fines are considered due and payable immediately upon receipt of notification, even if the assessment of the fine is appealed to the VSI Administrative Review Board.
 - B. Fines are to be submitted to the VSI Business Office.
 - C. Should a fine remain unpaid after thirty (30) days, the host club shall be notified of their suspension from competition in VSI-sanctioned meets until such time as the fine is paid.
 - D. The assessment of any fine or penalty may be appealed to the VSI Administrative Review Board within thirty (30) business days of notification of the fine.

22 MEET SAFETY

- 22.1 A minimum of two Meet Marshals, with at least one of each gender, will be present at all VSI sanctioned meets. They will be responsible to the Meet Referee(s) and the Meet Director and perform duties as outlined in USA Swimming Rules and Regulations. Marshals must meet all requirements as set forth by USA Swimming. The minimum age for Marshals will be 18 years of age. For facilities with a separate warm-up/warm-down area a minimum of three (3) shall be present and on duty at all times. One Marshal must remain in the warm-up/warm-down area.
- 22.2 All Meet Safety Procedures as outlined in the VSI Procedures Manual must be followed.
- 22.3 Photography will not be permitted behind the starting blocks. Individuals who violate of the above photography restrictions may be asked by the Meet Director to leave the pool venue.

23 CONCUSSION MANAGEMENT

- 23.1 VSI shall develop and maintain concussion management policies and procedures that meet or exceed the requirements of Virginia and North Carolina law and of USA Swimming.
- 23.2 Where local laws (eg, county or city government), local guidelines (eg, Virginia Board of Education, local boards of education, or facility rules are more stringent than the respective state law or USA Swimming requirements, the more stringent laws, guidelines, or rules shall be followed.

- 23.3 Procedures shall be established to implement this policy and shall minimally describe the following elements:
 - A. The parties to whom the policies and procedures apply
 - B. The activities to which the policies and procedures apply
 - C. Required or recommended education and training
 - D. Return-to-play protocol
 - E. Required meet announcement language

24 MEET RESULTS AND FINANCIAL REPORTS

- 24.1 Meet Results: Host clubs are required to distribute accurate and complete meet results to all participating clubs and meet data backup to the VSI Business Office within (7) days of the close of the meet. The administrative office will distribute copies of the results to others within VSI on an as-needed basis. Failure to distribute within the allotted time will subject the host club to a fine of \$25.00 per day for each day late. Results are to be provided in the same format as originally provided by the participating team.
- 24.2 Financial Reports and Fees: Host Clubs are required to submit via email the meet financial report detailing all receipts and disbursements in connection with a sanctioned or approved meet. This report is due to the Treasurer Technical Planning Chair, and VSI Business Office on the proper form within thirty (30) days of the close of a meet. Financial report forms are available on the VSI website. Failure to submit the report and fees within sixty (60) days of the close of the meet will subject the host club to a fine of \$100.00. For each additional thirty (30) day period that the report and fees have not been received, the host club will be subject to a fine of \$100.00. The Board of Directors may also impose additional penalties including withholding of sanctions for future meets for failure to submit the report and fees.

24.3 Payment of Fines:

- A. Fines are considered due and payable immediately upon receipt of notification, even if the assessment of the fine is appealed to the VSI Administrative Review Board.
- B. Fines are to be submitted to the VSI Business Office.
- C. Should a fine remain unpaid after thirty (30) days, the club shall be notified of their suspension from competition in VSI-sanctioned meets until such time as the fine is paid.
- D. The assessment of any fine or penalty may be appealed to the VSI Administrative Review Board within thirty (30) business days of notification of the fine.

25 RECORDS

- 25.1 Records shall be maintained for both short course yard (SCY) and long course meter (LCM) events that are recognized by USA Swimming (Articles 102.1.1 and 102.1.2).
- 25.2 Record times must be achieved in accordance with USA Swimming Articles 104.2.1 and 104.2.5, and the times must appear in the SWIMS national times database.
- 25.3 A tie of an existing record shall be recognized as such in the records list.
- 25.4 Times must be achieved in USA Swimming- or FINA-sanctioned competition or in USA Swimming-approved competition. The competition can be at any level including age group, senior, and international competition.
- 25.5 VSI Age Group and VSI Senior Records shall be maintained in the following categories: 9-10 Boys/Girls; 11-12 Boys/Girls; 13-14 Boys/Girls; 15-16 Boys/Girls; 17-18 Girls/Boys; Senior (unrestricted age group) Men/Women. A time will be considered for record purposes only if the time was achieved by a VSI-registered athlete representing VSI (either attached to a VSI club or unattached) at the time of the swim. An athlete (even if the individual is a VSI-registered athlete) participating in a high school or college meet is considered to be representing his or her high school or college, and times from these meets are not eligible for records consideration.
- 25.6 VSI Open Records shall be maintained for both men and women (unrestricted age group). An Open Record may be established only within the geographical territory of VSI. A time will be considered for record purposes only if the time was achieved by a USA Swimming-registered athlete representing USA Swimming (either attached to a USA Swimming club or unattached) at the time of the swim. An athlete (even if the individual is a USA Swimming-registered athlete) participating in a high school or college meet is considered to be representing his or her high school or college, and times from these meets are not eligible for records consideration.

26 ENTRY FEES FOR OUTREACH ATHLETES

To encourage the participation of Outreach Athletes in VSI meets, VSI will reimburse a club for meet entry fees paid by the club for the outreach athletes. If the athlete is unattached, reimbursement will be made to the athlete.

27 ENDOWMENT POLICY

- 27.1 VSI shall create and maintain an athlete scholarship endowment fund that is administered by a not-for-profit community fund residing in the borders of VSI's geographical territory.
 - A. Eligible recipients shall be selected per the Athlete Scholarship Program established and operated by the VSI BOD & Committees.
 - B. Annual awards from the fund shall be issued directly to an undergraduate program for the benefit of the award recipient(s).

- C. The total award amount in a given VSI fiscal year shall not exceed 4% of the net balance of the endowment fund.
- VSI shall create an maintain an agency endowment fund that is administered by a not-for-profit community fund residing in the borders of VSI's geographical territory.
 - A. Annual Proceeds from the endowment shall be used to the direct benefit of VSI athletes, to include support for the athlete travel fund, subsidies for athlete camps and clinics, underwriting of the annual awards celebration, and other activities identified by the BOD that directly benefit the VSI athlete membership.
 - B. Annual proceeds from the endowment and distributed to VSI shall not exceed 4% of the net balance of the agency endowment fund.
- 27.3 Funding for the endowment funds established in this section may be derived from the following sources:
 - A. As established in the Procedures section of this manual and directed to this purpose,
 - (1) A portion of any VSI annual budget surplus.
 - (2) Incremental splash fees and swimmer fees.
 - (3) Swimmer fees for meets hosted by non-VSI registered clubs and held in VSI territory.
 - (4) A percentage of collected fines and re-sanctioning fees.
 - B. Contributions directed to this endowment from friends of VSI.
 - C. VSI annual budget
 - (1) As part of the annual budgeting process, the VSI HOD may approve a specified amount that will be contributed to the endowment fund.
 - (2) In the event of VSI budgetary emergencies, contributions that are derived directly from this VSI budget item can be "drawn back" at the direction of the VSI BOD. The "drawback" cannot exceed the principal amount contributed previously by VSI and only includes the annual budget contribution and not funds derived from other sources as specified in section D of this policy item.
 - D. Other sources identified by the VSI BOD.

28 TRAVEL FUND CRITERIA

- 28.1 In the annual budget, VSI identifies certain national and international level meets for which participating VSI athletes are eligible for partial reimbursement of travel expenses
- 28.2 To be eligible for travel expense reimbursement, an athlete must:

- A. Have achieved at least one qualifying time in an individual event that meets the current USA Swimming Winter Junior National Time standards.
- B. As a VSI-registered swimmer, participate in an individual event in one of the following two categories:
 - (1) Any USA Swimming national championship-level competitions including USA Swimming National Championship, USA Swimming Junior National Championship, National Disability Championship, U.S. Open, or any Trial class meet.
 - (2) Championship level competition designated by the VSI Senior Committee that includes, but is not necessarily limited to, NCSA Junior Championships, USA Swimming Grand Prix series meets, and YMCA Nationals. Any meet not currently listed has to be preapproved by the senior committee.
- C. Must have swum an individual event in at least one (1) USA Swimming sanctioned meet as a VSI registered swimmer within the six-month period immediately prior to their reimbursable competition. (USA Swimming sanctioned meets, as defined under this Travel Fund Criteria, do not include individual team time trials, intra-squad meets, or any other type of meet that limits entries to only one swim club.)
- 28.3 Athletes who transfer to VSI during the swim year after registering in a different LSC are not eligible for reimbursement during the year in which the transfer occurred.
- 28.4 College swimmers are eligible for travel reimbursement only if they were a VSI registered swimmer for the year prior to college and participated in at least one VSI sanctioned meet that occurred before March 1st of the year prior to attending college.
- 28.5 Requests for reimbursement must be submitted to the treasurer of VSI within 30 business days after the meet for full funding.
- 28.6 An athlete is eligible to receive a travel reimbursement for only one designated meet in a season (short course and long course), with the exception that in an Olympic year, an athlete may receive an additional travel reimbursement for participating in the USA Swimming Olympic Trials. An athlete who attends multiple meets in a season will be reimbursed for the meet which has the highest reimbursement rate.
- 28.7 Extenuating circumstances can be submitted in writing to the VSI Board of Directors for review and consideration for full or partial funding.
- 28.8 The amount of money available for reimbursement shall be determined by the VSI Board of Directors.

29 COACH TRAVEL AND EDUCATION REIMBURSEMENT

29.1 Travel Reimbursement: The purpose of the coach travel reimbursement is to support VSI coach travel to advanced competitions: USA Swimming sponsored National Championship events only to include Junior Nationals, Nationals, US Open, World Championship Trials, Olympic Trials, Disability Nationals/Trials, and Pro Series events with national qualifying standards.

- A. The coach must be a member in good standing of VSI and USA Swimming.
- B. The club must be enrolled in the Club Recognition Program and be Level 1 or above. For tax purposes, the club, not the coach, will be reimbursed.
- C. The amount reimbursed shall match the amount the athletes are reimbursed for the same meet.
- D. Clubs may apply for this reimbursement for one coach per club, and only two events per year (3 during an Olympic Trials year).
- 29.2 Education Reimbursement: Recipients of the annual Coach of the Year Award are provided financial assistance to attend the ASCA Clinic and Conference. VSI will cover the cost of the conference registration fee, transportation expenses, and lodging expenses. The recipient is responsible for his or her meals.

30 OFFICIALS' TRAVEL REIMBURSEMENT

- 30.1 VSI officials who officiate at selected Officials Qualifying Meets outside the VSI LSC may be reimbursed actual travel-related expenses not to exceed on a per meet basis the maximal budgeted amount available to VSI athletes attending Short Course, Long Course National Championships or Olympic Trials. In order to receive the reimbursement, a VSI official must meet the following eligibility criteria:
 - A. Be registered with VSI as an official for at least one year prior to the meet and be registered with USA Swimming through VSI as an official during the time of the meet for which reimbursement is requested.
 - B. Have worked a minimum of 16 sessions in at least 8 meets sanctioned by VSI in the twelve months prior to the meet.
 - C. Have worked all sessions (and have received a positive evaluation from a National Evaluator, if provided) of the meet for which reimbursement is requested.
 - D. Submit a completed VSI Officials Travel Expenses Reimbursement Form to the LSC Officials Chair no later than 30 days after completion of the meet for which reimbursement is requested.
 - E. If an individual officiates at more than one meet in a season, the official will be reimbursed for the meet that has the highest reimbursement rate, provided they have met the guidance above.
- 30.2 The following meets qualify for reimbursement: Eastern Zone Championships, Speedo Champions Series (Sectional Championships), Futures, TYR Pro Series, US Open, World Cup, and USA Swimming Championships championship level meets identified in USA Swimming Rules and Regulations. Meets held within the VSI boundaries do not qualify for reimbursement.
- 30.3 Travel-related expenses are reasonable and customary coach air fare, hotel room, rental car, gas, and parking fees (receipts must accompany the request).

- 30.4 VSI will reimburse an official for travel expenses no more than two times per fiscal year (1 September 31 August) for any of the meets listed in paragraph 2 above. In addition, officials will be reimbursed for one National Championship Disability Meet per fiscal year.
- 30.5 If an official receives a travel reimbursement from USA Swimming or other party, the combined reimbursement that the official receives may not exceed their actual travel expenses.
- 30.6 The VSI BOD may waive an eligibility criterion under special circumstances.

31 EASTERN ZONE COMPETITION

The following is an excerpt from the Eastern Zone policy manual that outlines the procedures and rules that will be observed in order to participate in the Eastern Zone Championships:

- 31.1 Athletes who have competed in USA Nationals, USA Juniors, U. S. Open, or a trials class meet in an individual event are not eligible to enter this meet.
- 31.2 13&O athletes who achieve the current USA Swimming Junior National qualifying standard prior to the entry deadline for the Eastern Zone championship meet, in any event, are ineligible to compete at the Eastern Zone championships in any individual or relay event.
- 31.3 Athletes 12 years of age or younger who have achieved USA National, USA Juniors, U.S. Open, or trials class qualifying times in an individual event but who have not competed in an individual event at these meets may enter that event in this meet.
- 31.4 Each swimmer is allowed to swim a maximum of 6 events in which he/she qualified. A swimmer is not allowed to compete in more than 3 events per day. Each swimmer must compete in the events for which he/she is qualified. The only exception to this policy exists when a swimmer qualifies in more than 6 events. In that instance, the Zone Team Head coach, at his/her discretion, will determine which events shall be dropped.

31.5 Selection process:

- A. Athletes must submit an application to be considered for inclusion on the Zones Team by a predetermined date.
- B. Information will be posted on Virginia Swimming's Website as to the top 10 eligible swimmers to compete in the Eastern Zone Competition.

Information Pertaining to Both the Short Course (winter) and Long Course (summer) Zone Competitions

C. 15 and older swimmers

- (1) The selection of the 15 and older zone team will take place at the Virginia Swimming Senior Championship Meet.
- (2) The 2 fastest times achieved in SCY beginning 9/1 of the current year for short course zones, and beginning with the preceding long course zone meet for long course zones,

- will automatically qualify for Zone selection. Only times achieved in the course in which the Eastern Zone meet will be conducted will be accepted (i.e. SCY for winter zones, LCM for summer zones).
- (3) All official verified times including lead-off splits, intermediate splits, and time trials from Short Course Senior Championships will be considered for qualification. Lead-off splits, intermediate splits, and time trials will not be considered as one of the two fastest times in the LSC.
- (4) All meet results, including out of state meets, must be submitted to the Records Chair in order to be considered for inclusion on the Zone list. These must be submitted by the Tuesday immediately preceding the VSI Senior Championship Meet.
- (5) All meet results, including out of state meets either submitted or achieved after the Tuesday immediately preceding the Short Course VSI Senior Championship Meet will not be included for consideration.
- (6) Corrections to the Zone list will not be accepted after the Tuesday immediately preceding the Short Course VSI Senior Championship Meet and will not be included for consideration.

D. 9 to 14 year old swimmers

- (1) The selection of the 9 14 zone team will take place at the Virginia Swimming Age Group Championship Meet.
- (2) The fastest 3 times for 9 to 12 year old swimmers achieved in SCY beginning 9/1 of the current year for short course zones will automatically qualify for Zone selection.
- (3) The fastest 2 times for 13 to 14 year old swimmers achieved in SCY beginning 9/1 of the current year for short course zones will automatically qualify for Zone selection.
- (4) The fastest 2 times beginning with the preceding long course zone meet for long course zones will automatically qualify for Zone selection.
- (5) Only times achieved in the course in which the Eastern Zone meet will be conducted will be accepted (i.e. SCY for winter zones, LCM for summer zones).
- (6) All official verified times including lead-off splits, intermediate splits, and time trials from Short Course Age Group Championships will be considered for qualification. Leadoff splits, intermediate splits, and time trials will not be considered as one of the two fastest times in the LSC.
- (7) All meet results, including out of state meets, must be submitted to the Records Chair in order to be considered for inclusion on the Zone list. These must be submitted by the Tuesday immediately preceding the VSI Age Group Championship Meet.
- (8) All meet results, including out of state meets, either submitted or achieved after the Tuesday immediately preceding the Age Group Championship meet will not be included for consideration.

- (9) Corrections to the Zone list will not be accepted after the Tuesday immediately preceding the VSI Age Group Championship meet and will not be included for consideration.
- E. Relays will be selected only from those swimmers entered in individual events.

Information Pertaining to ONLY the Long Course Eastern Zone meet

- F. This is not a select meet. This is a qualifying meet with predetermined time standards published annually.
- G. Any swimmer who achieves 4 or more of these standards is eligible to attend this meet.
- H. Relay lead off splits from the appropriate Championship level meet (Senior champs for 15 and older swimmers, Age Group Champs for 14 and younger swimmers) will count toward the number of events for which the swimmer qualifies, but will not be considered one of the two fastest times achieved in the LSC.
- I. In the event that Senior Championships occurs after Age Group Championships, individual event results and relay lead off splits for 14 and younger swimmers may be used towards the number of events in which the swimmer qualifies.
- J. All official verified times including lead-off splits, intermediate splits, and time trials will be considered for qualification. Lead-off splits, intermediate splits, and time trials will not be considered as one of the two fastest times in the LSC.

31.6 Transportation

- A. All swimmers must agree to travel with the team to be considered in the selection process and must agree to remain with the team for the entire duration of the trip.
- B. Swimmers may be released from the team after the completion of the entire competition, and prior to the return trip home. A Parent or legal guardian must complete and sign a release form. All swimmers that are being released must obtain permission from the zone team manager, or his/her designee, prior to leaving the competition site.

31.7 Lodging and Meals

- A. Swimmers will be required to dine and lodge with the team for the duration of the meet. This includes all designated rest times.
- B. Rooming assignments, including the number of occupants per room, is at the sole discretion of the Team Manager. Special requests will not be accepted. Roommate requests will be considered but not guaranteed. Special dietary needs should be addressed at the appropriate registration.

31.8 Cost

- A. The cost per swimmer will be determined by the location, means of travel, length of meet, and the number of team members.
- B. The approximate cost of the trip will be posted to Virginia Swimming's website as soon as it is available. That cost may be adjusted at the time of registration.

- C. The VSI Board of Directors reserves the right to assess an additional fee should the actual costs of the team exceed projected revenues.
- D. All fees must be paid in full at the time of registration. Only cash and checks made payable to "Virginia Swimming Inc." will be accepted.
- E. Fees once paid are not eligible for refund. The Board of Directors of Virginia Swimming may, at its discretion, determine otherwise.

31.9 Uniforms

- A. Families will be provided with the appropriate ordering information (including costs and vendor) and will be required to place the order themselves. Uniforms will be shipped to their homes.
- B. The entire uniform is required.
- C. Team apparel should not be traded until the final session of the meet.
- D. Use of individual team apparel is discouraged.

31.10 Chaperones

- A. Prospective chaperones will indicate their interest to the zone team manager at the appropriate level championship meet during zone registration.
- B. Chaperones are selected according to the following priorities:
 - (1) Medical 1 per departure location.
 - (2) Officials USA stroke and turn certified. Preference will be given to USA National certified officials.
 - (3) A balance of males and females are needed across the age groups and departure points.
 - (4) 10-12 chaperones plus the Team Manager are required.
 - (5) Previous Zone chaperone experience may also be taken into consideration.

C. Cost

- (1) The cost per chaperone will be determined by the location, means of travel, length of meet, and the number of team members.
- (2) The approximate cost of the trip will be posted to Virginia Swimming's website as soon as it is available. That cost may be adjusted at the time of registration.
- (3) All fees must be paid in full at the time of registration. Only cash and checks made payable to "Virginia Swimming Inc." will be accepted.
- D. All chaperones share in timing at the meet, unless they are working as officials.

- E. All chaperones must be members of USA Swimming. Registration may be done at the time of selection as a chaperone. The cost of this registration is the responsibility of the chaperone.
- F. All chaperones must have satisfactorily passed a background check through USA Swimming's approved vendor prior to departure for the zone trip. The cost of this check is the responsibility of the chaperone.

31.11 Coaches

- A. Zone team coach selection and the verification of all zone coaching credentials is the responsibility of the VSI Coaches' Representative.
- B. 8 coaches are required including the Zone Team Head Coach.
- C. The Zone Team Manager must be notified of the selected Zone Team coaching staff no later than February 15 for winter zones, and July 1 for summer zones.

32 ANTI-RECRUITING POLICY

Virginia Swimming anti-recruiting policy is intended to provide additional guidelines to VSI members concerning USA Swimming rules as described in Article 304 Code of Conduct. Code of Conduct actions concerning recruiting are found in Article 304.3.17. VSI policy and restricted recruiting activities are described below.

Active recruiting is prohibited and is defined as the solicitation of a USA Swimming registered athlete, affiliated with a member organization, by another USA Swimming Club, with the intent of having said athlete leave his /her existing club to join the soliciting club.

- 32.1 This policy prohibits any USA Swimming registered club, coach or employee from direct contact with an athlete or an athlete's family from another USA Swimming member club in the Virginia LSC.
- 32.2 This policy does not prohibit an athlete or an athlete's parents from initiating contact with coaches, officials or other athletes of another club for the purpose of obtaining information about joining another member club. Once the athlete initiates such contact, the policy will not apply to any contact with an athlete of another member club.
- 32.3 This policy does not restrict USA Swimming registered clubs form conducting advertising, team try-outs or camps for the purpose of recruiting athletes.
- 32.4 This policy is not intended to restrict athletes or parents from discussing aspects of their respective clubs with athletes or parents form other clubs, or incidental contact that may occur with another team's coaches or officials. However, any contact that has been encouraged, promoted or facilitated by a USA Swimming member club, coach or employee with the intent of recruiting shall be in violation of the anti-recruiting policy and subject the member club and /or its coach or employee to the sanctions of this policy.
- 32.5 Any violation of this anti-recruiting policy shall be reported to the Zone Board of Review.

33 PRIVACY POLICY

The website for VSI is a general audience website and may provide interactive features and collect personal information as outlined below. While we encourage children to utilize our website, we also wish to educate all users about privacy issues when visiting our site. We are committed to full compliance with the Children's Online Privacy Protection Act of 1998 and will only collect from children that information that is necessary for participation.

VSI respects and protects the privacy of all who use our website. We encourage parents, guardians, and athletes to use and enjoy it. We urge parents and guardians to discuss with their children the importance of protecting the confidentiality of personally identifiable information. The intent of this privacy policy is to provide information about safeguarding an individual's privacy when surfing the web.

What Information is Collected and How We Collect It

To enable visitors to participate in some of our online activities, we may ask them to provide personal information including name, e-mail address, telephone number, and date of birth. Some of the ways we may collect personally identifying information include:

- Registration for various VSI events such as clinics, camps, and awards events
- Registration to vote in the athlete election or to participate on the Zone Team
- Online purchases

How We Use the Information

This information may be used generate lists of individuals, both athlete and non-athlete, who plan to participate in our hosted events. We do not sell, distribute, trade, or otherwise transfer personally identifiable information obtained from a user to any third party, either within our organization or outside it, unless the user has provided his or her consent. We never share children's personal information with third parties.

Third-Party Sites and Sponsors

Our site contains links to other sites whose information practices may be different from ours. Visitors should consult the other sites' privacy notices, which may differ from ours.

Terms of Use

All "Content" found on VSI's website, including, but not limited to, photographs, graphics, editorial content, results, database information, and any other text is the sole property of VSI or its partners and all rights are reserved. The logos appearing on the website that identify VSI and/or its products and services are proprietary marks.

The contents of this website are for your personal or informational use only. Commercial usage of any content or the re-purpose of such content is strictly prohibited.

For questions about these policies, please contact businessoffice@virginiaswimming.org.

34 OFFICIALS: GENERAL GUIDELINES FOR DISCIPLINE AND DE-CERTIFICATION

34.1 CATEGORIES

In order to organize the possible matters and issues that could arise, three categories have been chosen which should cover all matters. The three categories are Professional Qualifications, Professional Misconduct and Code of Conduct.

A. PROFESSIONAL QUALIFICATIONS

This category relates to matters involving deficiencies in the professional qualifications of the official. It relates to the technical aspects of the field of officiating, such as a lack of knowledge of the rules, improper application of the rules, etc. An illustration of this category might be the following:

Official A is a certified Stroke/Turn Official with two years of experience. He never makes a call, even when it is clearly "under his nose."

PRIMARY RESPONSIBILITY - LSC Officials Chair

It is the responsibility of all officials to observe and evaluate the officials who are working for and with them. All deficiencies should be reported to the meet referee, who may address them at the time of the meet, if the meet referee feels that it would be best at that time. However, should it become apparent the official is deficient in the qualifications to serve in the position the official is certified for, then these deficiencies need to be reported to the LSC Officials Chair.

The Chair is primarily responsible for addressing the situation. It must be kept in mind that at this stage the approach needs to be remedial rather than punitive.

The first step for the Chair is to gather all of the facts. The Chair may conduct the investigation or may assign the role to another trusted official. It is important that all of the facts are discovered and they be documented to the extent they can be.

Additionally, when conducting the investigation, the following shall be determined concerning the official:

- knowledge of the rules,
- application of the rules,
- judgment on deck in applying the rules, and
- professionalism on and off the deck.

After the facts are obtained, the Chair should schedule a meeting with the official and review in depth the performance of the official. The official needs to be given the facts as gathered by the Chair and the full opportunity to state his or her side of the matter and to make a request for help, should the official choose to do so. At this stage, if the Chair believes it is in the best interest of the official, it is appropriate to bring in other members of the Officials Committee

or some third person who is a friend of the official to assist in the meeting. In the latter situation, the friend should be an official, because we are addressing professional qualifications. Furthermore, should the Chair believe it is inappropriate for him or her to meet with the official or address the issue, the Chair may assign the matter to another official.

The Chair has the following powers:

- to reassign the official to a lower position, where the official is qualified (i.e., Referee to Stroke and Turn Judge). The Chair should present the official with a program to be performed within a given time frame, providing the official the opportunity to regain his or her position. Although the program to be presented should be developed by the LSC, it is recommended that it include re-training, observation over a series of sessions and testing.
- to leave the official in his or her current position but establish a re-training program to correct any deficiencies. Again, any program proposed should include observation over a series of sessions and testing. In this situation, the Chair may decide to withhold any future assignments at the certified position until the official completes the program and is signed off by the training official(s).
- if the Chair is confronted with the situation where it is apparent the official does not comprehend and understand the rules and, in the opinion of the Chair, the official will not be able correct the situation, then the Chair has the power to recommend to the Officials Committee that the official be decertified as an official.

SECONDARY RESPONSIBILITY – LSC Officials Committee

At this stage the Officials Committee will enter the picture and make the final decision on decertification. This step should include a hearing with the official, where the official has full opportunity to make his or her position with the Committee. (See **HEARINGS** below.)

A decision to de-certify the official should only be made as a last resort and on the recommendation of the LSC Official Chair. If there is no recommendation from the Chair then there will be no de-certification.

B. Professional Misconduct

This category relates to matters involving misconduct in the performance of the official's professional duties that do not rise to the level of acts specifically covered by the Code of Conduct (Article 304.3 of the Rules and Regulations of USA Swimming). An illustration of this category might be the following:

Official B is a certified Referee of 4 years. At the last Age Group Championships he was berating fellow officials on deck, in front of the spectators for their slovenly appearance, lack of rule knowledge and their poor attitude. He then proceeded to offer his opinions regarding the LSC Executive Board, and how poorly he felt the business of the LSC was being run.

Duties – LSC Officials Chair

A complaint alleging misconduct on the part of an official needs to be in writing and filed with the LSC Officials Chair. The complaint must set out the facts and the misconduct alleged. It is then the duty of the Chair to conduct an investigation of the allegation and develop all of the facts. The Chair or someone chosen by the Chair may conduct this investigation. In choosing someone to conduct the investigation, the Chair needs to choose someone who is organized, thorough, honest and objective. The person should have no relationship with the situation or the official.

PRIMARY RESPONSIBILITY - LSC Officials Committee

Once the investigation is completed, the entire file is delivered to the Officials Committee. The Committee will then schedule a hearing. (See HEARINGS below.)

The Officials Committee has the following powers:

- to issue a **verbal warning**, however, the warning must be accompanied by conditions to be met to correct the problem and the possible consequences if they are not met (even though it is a verbal warning it should be documented in the notes of the Committee accompanying the hearing),
- to issue a **written reprimand**, but again the reprimand must be accompanied by the conditions to be met and possible consequences if they are not,
- to **reassign** and to establish a **re-training** program, such as is set forth above for the Chair and the decision must be documented in the notes of the hearing,
- to **suspend** the official, however, the suspension should be accompanied by conditions the official must complete during the suspension period, and
- to permanently **de-certify** the official. This should be for the most serious offenses and should be ordered only after all other remedial measures have been exhausted.

If the Official Chair is the investigating person then the Official Chair should not participate in the deliberations of the hearing. The Chair is the "prosecutor" in this role and should not sit as part of the jury. However, if the penalty is to be de-certification, then the Committee should consider this penalty only if the Official Chair has recommended it to the Committee.

C. CODE OF CONDUCT

This category involves all acts that fall under Article 304.3.1 through .19 of the Rules and Regulations of USA Swimming. An illustration might be the following:

Official C is a certified Referee. At a meet last week the official falsely changed the time of the official's son to a better time in order for him to qualify for an upcoming meet.

One of the primary issues the LSC Officials Chair must determine is whether the matter falls within the jurisdiction of the National Board of Review (Article 304.3.1 through .14) or the Zone Board of Review (304.3.15 through .19). All complaints received by the LSC Officials Chair should be delivered to the Executive Director of USA Swimming in Colorado Springs if it is within the jurisdiction of the National Board of Review or the LSC General Chair if it is within the jurisdiction of the LSC.

All complaints would then be processed under the established procedures of the LSC and USA Swimming.

34.2 HEARINGS

The time frame for conducting the hearing should be set by the LSC but should not exceed the time frames set out in the bylaws of the LSC. There should be a provision for an emergency hearing if the facts warrant.

The conduct of the hearing need not be as formal as a hearing before the Zone Board of Review but the proceedings need to be documented with written notes. The official should be given full opportunity to present his or her side of the issue with the approach being primarily remedial unless the facts dictate otherwise.

The vote of the Officials Committee may be by majority, however, if it is by majority, caution should be taken to make sure the quorum requirement for an official meeting of the Committee is such that a majority vote represents a substantial number of the members of the Committee. The final decision should be written and a copy given to the official. It need not be formal document and can be in a letter format.

The official shall have the right to appeal any decision imposing penalties on the official, including suspension or de-certification, to the Zone Board of Review and the opportunity to appeal should be made known to the official. All other decisions should not go beyond the Committee.

34.3 GENERAL

This program is intended to place the professional matters within the jurisdiction of the professionals, the peers of the official. However, if there are decisions made in this process, the official may have the right of appeal pursuant to the Rules and Regulations of USA Swimming and the Bylaws of the LSC.

It is possible that some matters could involve more than one category. If this situation arises, then one should select the category with the highest process, i.e., professional qualification and professional misconduct then process it under the professional misconduct category and if it is professional misconduct and code of conduct then process it under the code of conduct.

PROCEDURES

35 HOUSE OF DELEGATES MEETINGS

- 35.1 ORDER OF BUSINESS At all meetings of the House of Delegates the following shall be included in the order of business to the extent applicable. The order in which the various subjects are taken up may be varied.
 - Roll Call
 - Reading, correction and adoption of minutes of previous meeting
 - Presentation and approval of the annual budget
 - Presentation and approval of the annual audit, when applicable
 - Unfinished (old) business
 - Elections
 - New business
 - Reports of officers
 - Reports of committees and coordinators
 - Resolutions and orders
 - Adjournment
- 35.2 ELECTIONS The House of Delegates, at its annual Spring meeting, shall elect the General Chair, the Administrative Vice-Chair, the Senior Vice-Chair, the Age Group Vice-Chair, the Treasurer, the Finance Vice-Chair, non-athlete at-large members, and the Members of the Administrative Review Board in odd-numbered years.

Election requires a majority of the votes cast. If no candidate receives a majority of the votes on the first ballot, the leading candidates whose votes total a majority will advance to a second ballot. If no candidate receives a majority of the votes on the second ballot, additional ballots following the same procedure will be held until a candidate receives a majority vote.

36 BOARD OF DIRECTORS MEETINGS

- 36.1 ORDER OF BUSINESS At all meetings of the Board of Directors the following shall be included in the order of business to the extent applicable. The order in which subjects are taken up may be varied.
 - Roll Call
 - Reading, correction and adoption of minutes
 - Report of Executive Committee
 - Reports of officers

- Reports of committees and coordinators
- Presentation of the annual budget and adoption of recommendation to the House of Delegates
- Presentation of the annual audit report and adoption of its recommendation to the House of Delegates
- Advice and Consent to Appointments
- Unfinished (old) business
- New business
- Approval of applications for Group Membership
- Elections
- Resolutions and orders
- Adjournment

37 ADMINISTRATIVE DIVISION

The Administrative Division shall be chaired the Administrative Vice-Chair who shall have the responsibility for ensuring the respective duties, jurisdictions, and responsibilities of each division committee and coordinator are fulfilled.

37.1 Operational Committees

A. Officials Committee

- (1) Chair The chair of the Officials Committee shall be appointed and serve as specified in Policy section 5.3.A. The chair must be a referee certified by VSI.
- (2) Members The members of the Officials Committee shall be appointed and serve as specified in Policy section 5.3.B with the following additions. The Officials Committee shall also include a Coach Member and the Junior Athlete Representative. Other than the Coach Members and Athlete Members, each member of the committee shall be a certified official of VSI.
- (3) Duties The Officials Committee is charged with maintaining a roster of qualified, well-trained, and experienced officials of the highest caliber. The committee is authorized and obligated to recruit, train, test, certify, evaluate, retest, recertify, and supervise officials for VSI. The committee shall provide both continuing education materials and opportunities for VSI officials. The chair of the committee shall consult with the USA Swimming Rules and Regulations Chair and USA Swimming Officials Chair, as appropriate, to communicate rules interpretations to VSI membership.

B. Technical Planning Committee

(1) Chair – The chair of the Technical Planning Committee shall be appointed and serve as specified in Policy section 5.3.A.

- (2) Members The members of the Technical Planning Committee shall be appointed and serve as specified in Policy section 5.3.B with the following additions. In addition to the committee chair, at least six (6) additional members of whom at least fifty percent (50%) shall be Coach Members. Additional members representing administrative subdivisions shall be appointed.
- (3) Duties The Technical Planning Committee shall be responsible for long-range planning regarding the swimming programs conducted by VSI as well as the continued review and support of the LSC's mission. For each upcoming season, the Technical Planning Committee shall devise a proposed meet schedule in consultation with the Age Group Committee and the Senior Committee. After approval by the Board of Directors, the Committee shall publish the proposed schedule and seek bids from Club Members to host meets. After reviewing the bids received, the Committee shall make recommendations to the Board of Directors and House of Delegates for the adoption of a firm schedule and award of hosting rights to Club Members.

C. Open Water Committee

- (1) Chair The chair of the Open Water Committee shall be appointed and serve as specified in Policy section 5.3.A.
- (2) Members The members of the Open Water Committee shall be appointed and serve as specified in Policy section 5.3.B.
- (3) Duties The committee shall have general charge of the Open Water swimming program of VSI including the management for all sanctioned Open Water meets whether hosted by VSI or a Club.

D. Hall of Fame Selection Committee

- (1) Chair The chair of the Hall of Fame Selection Committee shall be appointed and serve as specified in Policy section 5.3.A.
- (2) Members The members of the Hall of Fame Selection Committee shall be appointed and serve as specified in Policy section 5.3.B.
- (3) Duties The committee shall develop criteria for induction into the VSI Hall of Fame, solicit and review nominations, select inductees, and maintain the biographies of the Hall of Fame members.

E. Diversity, Equity, and Inclusion (DEI) Committee

- (1) Chair The Chair of the DEI Committee shall be appointed and serve as specified in Policy section 5.3.A. The DEI Committee Chair shall actively participate in the Eastern Zone DEI Committee by attending meetings, expressing concerns, and sharing best practices.
- (2) Members The members of the DEI Committee shall be appointed and serve as specified in Policy section 5.3.B with the following additions. The committee shall include at least one (1) Coach Member and at least two (2) non-athlete members.

- (3) Duties The DEI Committee shall be responsible for the implementation, coordination, and execution of a diversity, equity, and inclusion program for VSI. The committee shall work with USA Swimming and the Eastern Zone to establish best practices within VSI. The committee shall:
 - (a) Provide DEI education within VSI through trainings, round-table discussions, or other facilitated discussions;
 - (b) Communicate information about DEI programs and activities to VSI clubs; and
 - (c) Ensure the VSI website, through both written content and imagery, reflects VSI's commitment to diversity, equity, and inclusion.

37.2 Coordinators

- A. Rules/legislation Coordinator
 - (1) Appointment The coordinator shall be appointed as specified in Policy section 5.4.A.
 - (2) Duties The coordinator shall ensure that the VSI Bylaws remain in compliance with USA Swimming requirements, that amendments are acted upon by the VSI House of Delegates, and that any revisions are approved as required by USA Swimming. The coordinator shall also maintain the VSI Policies and Procedures manual by ensuring that the policies and procedures reflect current practice and that any amendments are approved as required by the VSI House of Delegates or VSI Board of Directors.
- B. National Times and Records Tabulation Coordinator
 - (1) Appointment The coordinator shall be appointed as specified in Policy section 5.4.A.
 - (2) Duties The coordinator is responsible for the input of all times from sanctioned, approved, and observed meets within the LSC into the national database and will assist the LSC in making certain that USA Swimming rules regarding timing are carried out. The coordinator or designee will maintain current records of the LSC using times verified through the national database. At least once a month the coordinator or designee will also create Top Times lists from the national database.

38 AGE GROUP DIVISION

The Age Group Division shall be chaired the Age Group Vice-Chair who shall have the responsibility for ensuring the respective duties, jurisdictions, and responsibilities of each division committee and coordinator are fulfilled.

38.1 Operational Committees

- A. Age Group Committee
 - (1) Chair The chair of the Age Group Committee shall be appointed and serve as specified in Policy section 5.3.A.

- (2) Members The members of the Age Group Committee shall be appointed and serve as specified in Policy section 5.3.B with the following additions.
- (3) Duties The duties of the Age Group Committee are to oversee all aspects of 14 & Under (Age Group) swimming in the VSI LSC. This includes meet management, in particular the LSC Championship meet progression, which culminates with Age Group Champs. Duties also include Time Standards for the LSC championship meets, Age Group Swimmers of the Year, but most importantly to listen to all involved within the LSC who have a hand in Age Group swimming, facilitate discussion through the Age Group Committee, and serving as that voice to the Board of Directors and House of Delegates.

38.2 Coordinator

A. Zone Team Coordinator

- (1) Appointment The coordinator shall be appointed as specified in Policy section 5.4.A.
- (2) Duties The coordinator organizes all arrangements including travel, lodging, meals, and uniforms for team members, chaperones, and coaches. The coordinator assists Coach Representatives with the selection of the Zone team coaches and works together with the VSI staff to create applications for team members and coaching staff. The coordinator serves as point of contact for parents of team members.

39 SENIOR DIVISION

The Senior Division shall be chaired the Senior Vice-Chair who shall have the responsibility for ensuring the respective duties, jurisdictions, and responsibilities of each division committee and coordinator are fulfilled.

39.1 Operational Committees

A. Senior Committee

- (1) Chair The chair of the Senior Committee shall be appointed and serve as specified in Policy section 5.3.A.
- (2) Members The members of the Senior Committee shall be appointed and serve as specified in Policy section 5.3.B.
- (3) Duties The Senior Committee duties shall include developing and directing programs for all senior level competition in accordance with the mission and vision of VSI. Additionally, the committee will approve the Time Standards for the LSC championship meets and identify the recipients of the annual Swimmer of the Year awards for senior level athletes.

40 FINANCE DIVISION

The Finance Division shall be chaired the Finance Vice-Chair who shall have the responsibility for ensuring the respective duties, jurisdictions, and responsibilities of each division committee and coordinator are fulfilled.

40.1 Standing Committee

A. Finance Committee – As specified in section 7.4.2 of the VSI Bylaws.

41 ATHLETES DIVISION

The Athletes Division shall be chaired the Senior Athlete Representative who shall have the responsibility for ensuring the respective duties, jurisdictions, and responsibilities of each division committee and coordinator are fulfilled.

41.1 Standing Committee

A. Athletes Committee – As specified in section 7.4.1 of the VSI Bylaws.

41.2 Operational Committee

A. Scholarship Selection Committee

- (1) Chair The chair of the Scholarship Selection Committee shall be the Senior Athlete Representative.
- (2) Members The members of the Scholarship Selection Committee shall be appointed and serve as specified in Policy section 5.3.B with the following additions. Members of the Scholarship Selection Committee shall also include the Junior Athlete Representative and three additional athletes, such that each VSI district is represented by at least one athlete representative.
- (3) Duties The committee shall develop criteria for awarding scholarships, solicit and review applications, and select the recipient or recipients.

42 COACHES DIVISION

The Coaches Division shall be chaired the Senior Coach Representative who shall have the responsibility for ensuring the respective duties, jurisdictions, and responsibilities of each division committee and coordinator are fulfilled.

42.1 Operational Committees

A. Coaches Committee

(1) Chair – The Coaches Committee shall be chaired by the Senior Coach Representative.

- (2) Members The members of the Coaches Committee shall consist of the Coach Representatives and such additional Coach Members as may be determined by the Coach Representatives, and a sufficient number of athletes so as to constitute at least twenty percent (20%) of the voting membership of the Committee.
- (3) Duties The committee shall undertake such activities as are delegated to it by the Board of Directors or General Chair. It shall also be responsible for any activities it views as being in the best interest of the coach members of VSI, USA Swimming, and the sport of swimming.

43 SAFETY DIVISION

The Safety Division shall be chaired the Safe Sport Chair who shall have the responsibility for ensuring the respective duties, jurisdictions, and responsibilities of each division committee and coordinator are fulfilled.

43.1 Standing Committee

- A. Operational Risk Committee As specified in section 7.4.4 of the VSI Bylaws.
 - (1) Chair As specified in section 7.4.4.A of the VSI Bylaws.
 - (2) Members As specified in section 7.4.4.B of the VSI Bylaws.
 - (3) Duties The Operational Risk Committee shall be responsible for coordinating safety enhancement and training opportunities as needed, and for the dissemination of USA Swimming safety education information to all Group Members, athletes, coaches, and officials of VSI. The committee shall develop safety education programs and policies for VSI and make recommendations regarding same, and the implementation thereof, to the Safety Division Vice-Chair and the Board of Directors. Once the recommendations are approved by the Board of Directors, the Safety Committee shall be responsible for the coordination of their implementation by the Club Members. The Operational Risk Committee Chair with the assistance of the Committee members shall:
 - (a) Provide education concerning the completion of Incident/Occurrence Reports to meet directors, coaches, and club officers.
 - (b) Present reports concerning swimming related injuries within VSI at each House of Delegates and Board of Directors meeting.
 - (c) Be responsible for disseminating safety information flowing from USA Swimming Headquarters and exploring safety education opportunities and developing a safety education program tailored to VSI and its members.

43.2 Operational Committee

A. Safe Sport Committee

- (1) Chair The chair of the Safe Sport Committee shall be appointed and serve as specified in Policy section 5.3.A. The Safe Sport Chair shall be trained regarding the complaint reporting structure and refer all reports of a violation of the Athlete Protection policies directly to the local club, the General Chair, the USA Swimming Safe Sport staff, and/or other appropriate authority.
- (2) Members The members of the Safe Sport Committee shall be appointed and serve as specified in Policy section 5.3.B with the following additions. The committee shall include at least one (1) Coach Member and at least two (2) non-athlete members
- (3) Duties The Safe Sport Committee shall be responsible for the implementation and coordination of the Safe Sport Program established by USA Swimming. The committee shall work with the USA Swimming Safe Sport staff and the USA Swimming Safe Sport Committee to implement pertinent aspects of the national Safe Sport Program within VSI. The committee shall:
 - (a) Coordinate and oversee the implementation of effective safe sport educational programs provided by USA Swimming for all athlete members, their parents, coaches, volunteers, and clubs, as;
 - (b) Participate in workshops as provided by USA Swimming, collect and share information about what USA Swimming and other LSCs are doing to promote safe sport policies, and disseminate information on LSC best practices;
 - (c) Serve as an information resource for VSI clubs and membership, and help to identify and connect them with local educational partners and resources;
 - (d) Receive feedback and suggestions on the Safe Sport policies and programs from the VSI clubs and membership, and provide feedback to the USA Swimming Safe Sport Committee and Safe Sport staff; and
 - (e) Perform other functions as necessary in the fulfillment of USA Swimming's continuing efforts to foster safe, healthy, and positive environments for all its members.

44 STAFF RESPONSIBILITIES

Members of the VSI Staff shall handle the duties of the:

- 44.1 Membership/registration coordinator: The Coordinator is authorized and obligated to conduct the registration of Group and Individual members and supervise the transmission of registration information to USA Swimming and assist in the preparation of and reports requested by USA Swimming, the VSI Board of Directors, the Administrative Vice Chair, or the Finance Committee Chair.
- 44.2 Camps and clinics coordinator: The Coordinator shall make arrangements for and promote USA Swimming sponsored camps as well as the annual VSI Athlete Clinic.
- 44.3 Webmaster: The staff shall maintain the content of the VSI website.

45 CLUB DEVELOPMENT COORDINATOR

The Coordinator shall oversee the LSC's club development program and promote educational opportunities clubs that are available through USA Swimming programs.

46 ENDOWMENT SUPPORT

- 46.1 Funding support for VSI endowments shall be accrued from the following:
 - A. 50% of annual budget surpluses from the VSI annual budget.
 - B. A rebate fee of \$0.20 per individual event and relay event shall be charged for participation in VSI-sanctioned meets. This rebate fee is in addition to any rebate fees specified in section 43 of the Procedures and these incremental revenues shall be directed to the VSI endowment funds (athletic scholarship & general agency endowment funds).
 - C. A fee of \$2.50 per swimmer for meets hosted by non-VSI registered clubs and held in VSI territory.
 - D. 100% of all fines and re-sanctioning fees collected by VSI in a fiscal year shall be directed to the support of the endowment funds.

47 FEES AND SURCHARGES

- 47.1 For a team to participate in any VSI sanctioned meet, all entry fees must be paid prior to the beginning of the meet. Any swimmer whose team is barred from the meet because of non-payment of entry fees may pay his/her own fees and enter the meet as Unattached.
- 47.2 Sanctions and Approvals: \$30.00 for all non-championship meets.
- 47.3 Swimmer Fees: \$2.50 per swimmer entered in any capacity in any invitational, special invitational or championship meet.
- 47.4 Meet Fees for Championship and Non-championship Age-Group Meets, Senior and Senior Championships are shown in the following tables:

MEET ENTRY FEES CHARGED BY HOST CLUB			
TYPE OF MEET	SWIMMER FEE	INDIVIDUAL EVENT FEE	RELAY EVENT FEE
10 & YOUNGER MEET	\$2.50	Not more than \$4.50	Not more than \$14.00
AGE GROUP NON- CHAMPIONSHIP MEET	\$2.50	Set by Meet Host	Set by Meet Host
SENIOR NON- CHAMPIONSHIP MEET	\$2.50	Set by Meet Host	Set by Meet Host

DISTRICT & REGIONAL	\$2.50	Set by VSI & Meet	Set by VSI & Meet
CHAMPIONSHIP MEET		Host	Host
AGE GROUP & SENIOR LSC	\$2.50	Set by VSI & Meet	Set by VSI & Meet
CHAMPIONSHIP MEET		Host	Host

REBATE FEES PAID BY HOST CLUB TO VSI						
TYPE OF MEET	SWIMMER FEE	INDIVIDUAL EVENT FEE	RELAY EVENT FEE	ENDOWMENT FEE/EVENT		
10 & YOUNGER MEET	\$0.00	\$0.35	\$0.70	\$0.00		
AGE GROUP NON- CHAMPIONSHIP MEET	\$0.00	\$0.80	\$1.60	\$.20		
SENIOR NON- CHAMPIONSHIP MEET	\$0.00	\$0.80	\$1.60	\$.20		
DISTRICT & REGIONAL CHAMPIONSHIP MEET	\$0.00	\$1.40	\$2.80	\$.20		
AGE GROUP & SENIOR LSC CHAMPIONSHIP MEET	\$0.00	\$1.40	\$2.80	\$.20		

47.5 Other Fees.

- A. Championship meet entries received after the entry deadline will be accepted at a cost of \$10.00/event up until the first day before the start of the meet. Beginning the first day of the meet, the charge will be \$25.00/event. These fees will be in addition to regular meet entry fees. Swimmers added prior to the printing of the heat sheet will be seeded as stated in the invitation. Swimmers added after the printing of the heat sheet will be seeded in the slowest heat in the appropriate empty lane. A new heat(s) will be added if necessary to accommodate these entries. The host team will retain fees received for these late entries.
- B. Closed Invitational Meets: A portion of the entry fee equal in amount to that imposed in statewide, regional, district, and area meets of similar classification shall be rebated to VSI.
- 47.6 The Board of Directors may adjust the amounts to be charged or rebated. They are also responsible for the oversight of contracts, services and payment of expenses to provide for an equitable distribution of the meet profits or to accommodate unusual circumstances. On an annual basis, the Board of Directors must approve waivers or reductions to the established meet rebate fees paid by a host club to VSI. The Treasurer shall be responsible for maintaining a listing of such exceptions.
- 47.7 Independent VSI satellite clubs pay the current club registration fee.

48 VSI TOP 10 TIMES

48.1 Any time swum by a VSI-registered athlete at a sanctioned, approved, or observed meet is eligible for consideration as a VSI Top 10 Time. Only those events and distances recognized by USA Swimming will be included.

48.2 Top 10 times will be based on times entered in the USA Swimming national database.

49 CHAMPIONSHIP MEET MANAGEMENT

- 49.1 The format of the Age Group Championship shall be materially similar to that used by the Eastern Region Zone meet. The format of the Senior Championship shall be similar to the Eastern Region II Sectional meet or the National Championship meet or a blend between the two.
- 49.2 The VSI Age Group Chair shall be designated as the Meet Director of the Age Group Championship meets. In the absence of the VSI Age Group Chair, he or she, with the approval of the General Chair, may designate a member of the LSC Age Group Committee to serve as Meet Director. A local coordinator may also be appointed.
- 49.3 The VSI Senior Chair shall be designated as the Meet Director of the Senior Championship meets. In the absence of the VSI Senior Chair, he or she, with the approval of the General Chair, may designate a member of the LSC Senior Committee to serve as Meet Director. A local coordinator may also be appointed.
- 49.4 Other championship meets in the series shall be conducted in number and format as determined by the Technical Planning Committee in consultation with the Age Group Chair and the Senior Chair provided, however, that all similar meets in the series shall be conducted as nearly identically as possible in terms of event order, whether timed finals or prelims and finals, etc. All championship meets in the series will utilize the overhead start (swimmer from previous heat remains in water for all forward starts) technique using pre-planned breaks to slow the session down if required.
- 49.5 OME fees will be estimated and used as a listed meet expense by the host club for Championship meets.
- 49.6 To the extent possible, results from championship meets shall be published for general Internet access as they occur or as soon thereafter as reasonable.
- 49.7 The VSI Officials Chair shall appoint the Meet Referee of the Age Group Championship and Senior Championship meets and, in conjunction with the Meet Referee, shall approve the assignment of all officials in the meet. The leadership team (Deck and Administrative Referees, Starters, Chief Judges, Administrative Coordinators) shall be assigned prior to the meet. A Local Official's Coordinator may also be appointed to assist with staffing the meet.
- 49.8 When the assigned Senior Champs and Age Group Champs Meet Referees and/or Administrative Referees live more than 50 miles from the meet venue, Virginia Swimming will cover their reasonable lodging expenses. Whenever feasible, individuals will share a room. If an official is in a room alone, an additional official may be assigned to share it. Lodging expenses will normally not be covered for the night before competition commences or the night the competition concludes, unless unusual circumstances prevail and approval is obtained from the Officials Chair. The lodging expenses will be charged to Virginia Swimming. In the event that the expenses are borne by the individual, the Meet Referee and/or Administrative Referee shall submit a completed Virginia Swimming Reimbursement Form to the LSC Officials Chair for approval no later than 30 days after completion of the meet for which reimbursement is requested. If the host club chooses to supply rooms to the above, thus negating the charges to VSI, that will be acceptable as well.

50 MEET SAFETY PROCEDURES

The following procedures have been established to ensure safe meet conduct.

Safety is an important factor for our program. Anyone seeing an unsafe condition or activity around the meet venue should intervene or summon available meet and/or facility personnel to immediately stop it. The unsafe conduct should also be reported to the Meet Director and the Meet Referee.

These procedures **SHALL** be followed at all meets. The Referee has the authority to remove a swimmer/coach/club/parent from the meet for failure to comply with these safety procedures.

50.1 GENERAL SAFETY GUIDELINES

- A. The Meet Director and Meet Referee are responsible for venue safety inspection (see Virginia Swimming Safety page for checklist) and resolution of issues prior to the beginning of the meet.
- B. Hazards in locker rooms, on the deck, or in areas used by coaches, swimmers, spectators, or officials shall be removed or clearly marked.
- C. Assignment of Marshals shall be the responsibility of the host club/Meet Director. A minimum of two Marshals, with at least one of each gender, must be present and on duty at all times. These Marshals shall be at least 18 years old. Lifeguards required by colleges and recreation centers may NOT be used in place of Marshals. Marshals shall wear distinctive, bright-colored, identifying shirts/vests (preferably, USA Swimming orange Marshal vests) at all times while on duty.
- D. Some areas of the venue may be off limits for the swimmers, parents, and coaches. These areas shall be clearly marked, and such boundaries shall be enforced by the Marshals.
- E. Where feasible the Announcer should announce periodic safety reminders throughout the meet (see Virginia Swimming Safety page for examples).
- F. Running on the deck is not permitted during the meet or during warm-ups.
- G. Horseplay is not permitted anywhere in the venue during the meet or during warm-ups.
- H. Shaving is not permitted anywhere in the venue (including locker rooms). Swimmer noncompliance will result in dismissal from the meet.
- I. USE of cameras or camera cell phones is prohibited in locker rooms.
- J. Warm-up procedures shall be enforced for any breaks scheduled during the competition.
- K. A swimmer, coach, or parent may be removed from the deck for interfering with a Marshal in the performance of his/her duties.
- L. Any accident/incident, no matter how seemingly insignificant, that occurs at the meet must be reported to the LSC Safety Chair and to USA Swimming using the USA Swimming Report of Occurrence Online Form (see Virginia Swimming Safety page). The Meet Director/Meet Referee is responsible for completing and submitting the form.

50.2 Practices for Air and Water Quality

- A. Host Teams (Meet Director) must complete an "Air & Water Quality Practices" questionnaire and submit to the VSI Business Office with a draft meet announcement.
- B. Host Facilities must complete the VSI Annual Facility Evaluation Form, to be submitted to the VSI Business Office and archived for the current swim season (September 1 August 31). The form should be submitted no later than 10 days before the first meet held in the facility during the current swim year.
- C. Host Teams (Meet Director) must complete the VSI Pre-Meet Evaluation Form 1-3 weeks prior to the meet and submit to the VSI Business Office with the meet recon report.
- 50.3 WARM-UP PROCEDURES (also applicable during all scheduled breaks in the competition)
 - A. Warm-ups will not begin until the Marshals are on deck and present for duty.
 - B. A Marshal must be present and on duty at any separate warm-up/warm-down area that is designated for use before, during, or after competition.
 - C. Warm-up procedures and schedule of warm-up lanes and times for each team shall be posted throughout the venue. The announcer shall announce lane and time assignments, special venue rules, and any change in the procedures directed by the Meet Referee or Meet Director.
 - D. Coaches are responsible for the conduct of their swimmers. Coaches shall instruct their swimmers regarding safety guidelines and warm-up procedures as they apply to conduct at meets.
 - E. Coaches must be in the immediate vicinity of their swimmers at the start of warm-ups to supervise the entry of their swimmers into the pool. Coaches must maintain line-of-sight control and supervision of their swimmers at all times. Swimmers who are unsupervised will not be allowed to warm up, unless placed under the supervision of a coach by the Meet Referee/Meet Director.
 - F. All swimmers must start warm-ups from either the start end or the turn end of the pool. Entry into the pool from the sides is prohibited.
 - G. Entry during general warm-ups is feet first only. There will be **NO DIVING OR RACING STARTS** from the blocks or end of the pool during general warm-ups.
 - H. Each team may be assigned a lane(s) and a specified time for warm-up. Anytime during this warm-up period, the coach for assigned team may elect to convert the general warm-up lane to a sprint or to a pace lane. Prior to this, one-way swimming must be established with swimmers exiting at the far end of the pool. If there is more than one team sharing a lane, then such conversion to sprint / pace may only occur upon the agreement of all respective coaches covering the teams in this lane.
 - I. During the sprint period of warm-ups, a racing start will be permitted only for one-way swimming, where the swimmer exits at the far end of the pool. The sprint lanes must be cleared by the Marshals/Referee before they are opened for use. Swimmers must NOT cut across adjacent lanes to exit the pool at one of the sides.

- J. During the sprint period of warm-ups, backstroke swimmers must be allowed to complete their start and to clear the area before any swimmer steps onto the block.
- K. Use of training equipment, which may include but is not limited to kick boards, pull buoys, paddles, bungee cords, and snorkels, is prohibited during warm-ups. Snorkels may be allowed during warm-ups for sessions that involve only senior-level classified competition.
- L. For facilities with a separate warm-up/warm-down area, there shall be no diving or racing starts in that area unless a lane has been specifically designated for one way racing starts.
- M. To avoid over-crowding of warm-up lanes, the Meet Referee/Meet Director may restrict warm-ups to those swimmers participating in the session immediately following the warm-ups.

UNASSIGNED WARM-UPS

Depending upon the type of meet being conducted, the following warm-up format provides an alternative to specific warm-up times and lane assignments. Other formats that take into account the total number of swimmers and the available lane time are also acceptable, and may be assigned by the Meet Referee/Meet Director.

Time	Lanes							
	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8
1 st 25- 30 min	General							
Last 25- 30 min	Pace	Sprint	General	General	General	General	Sprint	Pace

If lanes 2 and 7 are overcrowded during the sprint phase of warm-ups, lane 3 and/or lane 6 can also be designated as a sprint lane.

For long course competition in which the 50 M Freestyle is starting from the "turn" end of the pool, lane 2 or lane 7 should be designated for one-way sprints from that end of the pool.

Sprint lanes should be marked as such. All warm-ups will start from the starting end of the pool (except as noted above for the 50 M Freestyle in long course competition).

51 CONCUSSION MANAGEMENT

51.1 Definitions

- A. An appropriate healthcare provider for evaluating a potential concussion and signing a release authorization is a licensed (1) physician, physician assistant, osteopath physician, or athletic trainer; (2) neuropsychologist; or (3) nurse practitioner.
- 51.2 The concussion management procedures apply to:

- A. Practice sessions conducted by VSI-registered clubs regardless of the geographic location of the practice
- B. VSI-sanctioned meets when the sanction is held by VSI or a VSI-member club
- C. VSI-approved meets when the approval is held by VSI or a VSI-member club

51.3 Education and training

A. Education of athletes

(1) On an annual basis, each VSI-member athlete shall review concussion awareness information provided by the VSI Operational Risk Committee. Minimally, this information will describe the short- and long-term health and academic effects of concussions. After having reviewed this information, the athlete and the athlete's parent or guardian (a parent or guardian signature is recommended, but not required, for athletes 18 years of age and older) shall sign a statement acknowledging receipt, review, and understanding of such information. It shall be the responsibility of the VSI-member club to ensure that this requirement is met and to maintain copies of the signed statements.

B. Education for coaches and officials

- (1) It is highly recommended that all VSI-member coaches and officials participate in concussion management training. The following free on-line courses are recommended:
 - (a) The CDC's (Centers for Disease Control and Prevention) "HEADS UP to Youth Sports: Online Training" found at: https://www.cdc.gov/headsup/youthsports/training/index.html
 - (b) The NFHS's (National Federation of State High School Associations) online coach education course "Concussion in Sports—What you Need to Know" found at: https://nfhslearn.com/courses?searchText=Concussion

[B(1), B(1)(a), and B(1)(b)] shall automatically sunset on January 1, 2020, when the USA-S concussion training requirements go into effect. These sections shall be replaced by the following language: B(1) VSI-member coaches and officials shall comply with all concussion management training requirements as specified by USA Swimming.]

- (2) When practices or competition use aquatic facilities located on public school property located in the state of Virginia, coaches and officials using those facilities shall annually complete a concussion management training courses listed in this section. The following free on-line courses are recommended:
 - (a) The CDC's (Centers for Disease Control and Prevention) "HEADS UP to Youth Sports: Online Training" found at: https://www.cdc.gov/headsup/youthsports/training/index.html
 - (b) The NFHS's (National Federation of State High School Associations) online coach education course "Concussion in Sports—What you Need to Know" found at: https://nfhslearn.com/courses?searchText=Concussion

- (3) When a copy of the concussion management training certificate obtained by a VSI-member coach or official is sent to the VSI Business Office, the completion date will be recorded in the member's membership profile.
- [B(3) shall automatically sunset on January 1, 2020, when the USA-S concussion training requirements go into effect.]
- 51.4 VSI-member clubs shall proactively develop a concussion management communications plan that minimally contains the following elements:
 - A. Timely notification of the athlete's parents or guardians of a suspected head injury or concussion, whether or not the evaluation showed signs of a possible concussion. In the event that a concussion is suspected, the notification shall include information on the requirements for evaluation by a licensed health care provider and the need for a signed release authorization from a licensed health care provider in order to return to practice and competition. In the event that a concussion is not suspected, the notification shall include information on the signs and symptoms of a concussion and the need to seek immediate medical attention if the athlete exhibits any signs or symptoms of a concussion.
 - B. Timely notification of the athlete's club administrative and coaching structure of the suspected head injury or concussion to ensure that the athlete does not return to practice or competition with a coach who has not been informed of the suspected concussion and until a signed release authorization has been received from a licensed healthcare provider.
- 51.5 Procedures to be followed if a concussion is suspected:
 - A. If an athlete is suspected by a parent, coach, official, facility personnel, or other individual of having sustained a possible head injury or concussion during practice or competition, the suspicion shall immediately be brought to the attention of the athlete's coach, facility personnel, the meet referee (if during competition), and the athlete's parents or guardians (if present). The athlete shall immediately be evaluated for a possible concussion. If upon evaluation, any party observing the evaluation believes the athlete exhibits one or more signs of a concussion, the athlete shall not return to practice or competition that day. Additionally, the athlete shall not return to practice or competition until the athlete has been evaluated by a licensed healthcare provider and has received a signed release authorization from a licensed healthcare provider.
 - B. If an athlete has been diagnosed with a concussion that was sustained outside of practice or competition, it shall be the responsibility of the athlete (if 18 years of age or older) or the athlete's parents or guardians to inform the athlete's coach. The athlete shall not return to competition or practice that day nor until the athlete has been evaluated by a licensed healthcare provider and has received a signed release authorization from a licensed health care provider.
 - C. If an athlete acts in such a way that the athlete's coach suspects that the athlete may have sustained a concussion outside of practice or competition, the suspicion shall be handled as described in 2.5A above.
 - D. Any incident occurring at practice or competition that results in a head injury or suspected concussion shall be reported using the online USA Swimming Report of Occurrence form.

51.6 Return-to-play protocol

- A. No athlete shall participate in practice or competition the same day that the athlete:
 - (1) exhibits signs, symptoms, or behaviors that are suggestive of a concussion, or
 - (2) has been diagnosed with a concussion
- B. No athlete shall return to practice or competition on the days after the athlete exhibits signs, symptoms, or behaviors that are suggestive of a concussion until a signed release authorization has been received from a licensed healthcare provider attesting that the athlete was not diagnosed as having a concussion.
- C. No athlete diagnosed with a concussion shall return to practice or competition until the athlete receives a written signed release authorization from an appropriate licensed healthcare provider.

51.7 Meet announcement language

A. The following statement shall be included in the Rules section of all meet announcement for all VSI sanctioned or approved competitions:

An athlete suspected of sustaining a concussion, or exhibiting signs of a concussion, will immediately be removed from competition and shall not return to competition that day. The athlete may return to competition on a subsequent day, but only with a release authorization signed by a licensed healthcare provider.

51.8 Meet referee

A. The designated meet referee for a VSI-sanctioned or a VSI-approved meet when the meet sanction or approval is held by VSI or a VSI-member club shall have completed either the CDC or NFHS concussion management training course.

[47.8 shall automatically sunset on January 1, 2020, when the USA-S concussion training requirements go into effect.]

52 VIRGINIA SWIMMING OUTREACH ATHLETE MEMBERSHIP

- 52.1 <u>Purpose of Outreach Membership:</u> Virginia Swimming offers Outreach Membership at a reduced membership fee to a swimmer who qualifies on the basis of financial need.
- 52.2 Outreach Membership Qualifications:

The yearly income guidelines used by the local school district to qualify students for the National School Lunch Program Free or Reduced Meals will be used to qualify a swimmer for Virginia Swimming / USA Swimming Outreach Membership. A swimmer does not have to participate in the actual lunch program in order to qualify for Outreach Membership. A copy of one of the following must be provided to show proof of need:

- A. National Free or Reduced Meals Program verification form;
- B. Medicaid card;
- C. Food Stamp letter;
- D. Current signed federal tax return showing the income guideline has been met;
- E. Other documentation that is consistent with the Income Eligibility Guidelines for the National School Lunch Program.

52.3 Application Procedure:

- A. The swimmer applies to a club for Outreach Membership.
- B. The club reviews documents to determine qualification for Outreach Membership.
- C. The club submits an Outreach Membership request to the VSI Membership/Registration Coordinator indicating the type of qualifying documentation it has received. If the club uses guidelines other than a d listed above, an explanation of the process used needs to be sent to the Membership/Registration Coordinator and updated on an annual basis.
- D. The Membership/Registration Coordinator approves Outreach Membership or, if needed, requests to review the qualifying documentation.

An unattached swimmer who is not affiliated with a club should submit the qualifying documentation to the VSI Membership/Registration Coordinator.

52.4 Entry Fee Reimbursement Program for Outreach Athletes

A. <u>Purpose of Program:</u> To encourage the participation of Outreach Athletes in VSI sanctioned meets, VSI will reimburse a club for meet entry fees paid by the club for the outreach athletes. Only sanctioned meets for which VSI receives rebate fees are eligible for reimbursement to the team for outreach swimmer meet entry expenses.

B. Reimbursement Procedure:

- (1) The Membership/Registration Coordinator will advise the Treasurer of the names and club affiliation of all VSI registered Outreach Athletes.
- (2) VSI will send a letter to the Point of Contact for each club that registers an Outreach Athlete advising the club that it is eligible for reimbursement of meet entry fees paid for the athlete.
- (3) The reimbursement will be paid for (a) the swimmer fee and (b) all individual event entry fees paid by the club for the athlete. For events where the entered athlete did not swim, 50% of the entry fee will be reimbursed.
- (4) The club must file for the entry fee reimbursement within 60 days of the conclusion of the meet.

- (5) The Treasurer will provide an Outreach Entry Fee Reimbursement Request on the Diversity page of the VSI website for use by clubs eligible for the reimbursement.
- (6) For reimbursement, the club must provide (a) the athlete's name, (b) the date and location of the meet, and (c) the individual events for which entry fees were paid for the athlete.
- (7) The Treasurer will confirm the entry information from the published meet results. If the athlete did not swim an entered event, the club must provide a copy of the club's entry information provided by the meet host.
- (8) The reimbursement check will be made payable to the club and forwarded to the address provided on the reimbursement request.
- (9) The athlete and the club have the right to appeal any decision regarding reimbursement to the VSI Administrative Review Board.

53 ENTRY FEE REIMBURSEMENT PROGRAM FOR OUTREACH ATHLETES

53.1 Purpose of program: To encourage the participation of Outreach Athletes in VSI sanctioned meets, VSI will reimburse a club for meet entry fees paid by the club for the Outreach Athletes. Sanctioned meets for which VSI receives rebate fees qualify for this reimbursement.

53.2 Reimbursement Procedure:

- A. The Membership/Registration Coordinator will advise the Program Coordinator of the names and club affiliation of all VSI registered Outreach Athletes.
- B. The Membership/Registration Coordinator will notify the Point of Contact for each club that registers an Outreach Athlete advising the club that it is eligible for reimbursement of meet entry fees paid for the athlete.
- C. The reimbursement will be paid for all individual event entry fees paid by the club for the athlete. For events where the entered athlete did not swim, 50% of the entry fee will be reimbursed.
- D. The club must file for the entry fee reimbursement within 60 days of the conclusion of the meet.
- E. The Program Coordinator will provide Outreach Reimbursement information and forms on the Diversity page of the VSI website for use by clubs seeking reimbursement.
- F. For reimbursement, the club must provide the following information for a meet:
 - (1) an Individual Meet Summary sheet from Meet Manager (see Appendix on website) for each outreach athlete;

- (2) a completed Outreach Entry Fees Request Summary listing the names of the athletes, the number of events entered for each athlete, and the number of entered events in which the athlete did not swim.
- G. The Program Coordinator will confirm the entry information from the published meet results and notify the Treasurer of the approved request.
- H. The reimbursement check will be made payable to the club and forwarded to the address provided on the reimbursement request.
- I. The athlete and the club have the right to appeal any decision regarding reimbursement to the VSI Administrative Review Board.

54 VIRGINIA SWIMMING OFFICIALS' OUTREACH MEMBERSHIP

- 54.1 Purpose of Officials' Outreach Non-Athlete Membership: To provide no-cost non-athlete memberships and reimburse/cover the costs of associated background checks for the parents/guardians of outreach swimmers who are certifying or recertifying as Virginia Swimming officials.
- 54.2 Outreach Membership Qualifications:
 - A. Parent or legal guardian of a swimmer qualifying for outreach membership.
 - B. Training officials must pass any required tests and show evidence of progression towards certification.
 - C. When recertifying, meet the minimal requirements for recertification in at least one position.

54.3 Application Procedures:

- A. The parent or legal guardian applies to a club for outreach non-athlete membership.
- B. The club determines that the individual qualifies for outreach non-athlete membership on the basis of being the parent or guardian of an outreach athlete.
- C. The club submits an outreach non-athlete membership request to the VSI Membership/Registration Chair.
- D. Upon request of the Membership/Registration Chair, the VSI Officials Chair will certify that the individual qualifies for outreach non-athlete membership on the basis of progression towards certification or meeting the recertification requirements
- E. VSI will either reimburse the individual for the background check or make arrangements to pay for the background check

55 MEET MANAGEMENT PROCEDURES

The host club shall run the meet using meet management software that can produce an output file that is suitable for entry into the SWIMS and participating team databases.

The Host Club will appoint a Meet Director who must be a registered member of USA Swimming. Effective October 1, 2019, the host team (or satellite, as appropriate) must have at least one member attend the Meet Director Workshop within the two years preceding the first day of the meet.

Step 1 - 75 days prior to the start of meet

- 55.1 Determine who will process your meet entries (Meet Entry Person). That person must be computer literate, have (or have access to) a computer and printer and be familiar with the HYTEK Meet Manager program your team will be using.
- 55.2 Prepare the meet announcement with close consultation of the Meet Referee using the Virginia Swimming meet announcement template (as posted on the Virginia Swimming website). If in doubt examine a previous meet announcement or from another club hosting a similar meet.
- 55.3 If you have any questions about organizing your meet or composing a meet announcement consult the Technical Planning Chair.
- 55.4 No later than 2 months prior to the meet, submit a draft of the meet announcement via email to the VSI Business Office. Meet announcements for all meets will be reviewed by the VSI Business Office, who will then recommend approval to the Administrative Vice Chair. When the Technical Planning Chair gives the approval to the Administrative Vice Chair, the sanction shall be issued.
- 55.5 With the exception of meets with a splash fee set by Virginia Swimming, a copy of the Meet Expense Worksheet shall be completed and submitted to the VSI Administrative Office along with the draft meet announcement. A copy of the worksheet can be found on the VSI website.
- 55.6 The Air and Water Quality Questionnaire shall be submitted to the VSI Business Office along with the draft meet announcement. A copy of the questionnaire can be found on the VSI website.
- 55.7 When the Technical Planning Chair finalizes the meet announcement, the sanction number will be issued. Turnaround time for approval usually is 7-14 days. The announcement will be posted to the Virginia Swimming website.

Step 2 –45 days prior to the first day of the meet

- 55.8 Have your host Meet Entry Chair set up the meet on Meet Manager as specified in the meet announcement, events in correct sessions, events divided by age group if necessary, and any scoring set up if applicable. All correct fees and surcharge must be included in the meet event setup file. Use a 30 second interval between heats. Also, you must include the meet sanction number. Upon completion, the meet event setup file should be sent to the VSI Business Office for review and posting to the VSI website.
- 55.9 Work with the Club Officials' Chair and Meet Referee to arrange for the necessary certified officials.

- 55.10 Plan for pool preparation when and where the CTS will be set up, who will program it, the location of public address system, hospitality, snack bar, swim shop (if appropriate).
 - A. Consider how swimmers will be called to the blocks and decide if you need additional help for younger swimmers.
 - B. Also plan for needed supplies DQ cards, watches (at least 1/lane plus 2 extra), bell, counters, pencils, paper, labels etc.
 - C. A computer for scoring and at least one printer, in addition to the one for the CTS, will be necessary.

Step 3 – As entries for the meet arrive:

- 55.11 Process the meet entries and enter them into MM as they are received. Do NOT wait until the entry deadline to begin entering the entry information into MM. Monitor the projected timeline for each session as entries as processed. (Note: as the timeline can be affected by seeding, you should confirm each session length only after doing a preliminary seed of the meet.)
- 55.12 Resolve problems with the clubs concerned. All entries must include official USA Swimming registration numbers and the LSC for each team should be listed.
- 55.13 Check all entries (email files, computer disks, and Master Entry Sheets (manual entry)) for accuracy in regard to time standards and age groups.
- 55.14 An electronic report of the entries should be included with the entry file. Entry fees must be received prior to the start of the meet.
- 55.15 Prepare the following reports: including in the meet header the meet date, course (25 yards, 25 meters, or 50 meters), and sanction number.
 - A. Registration report for Membership/Registration Coordinator. (List of swimmers and registration numbers). Look under File Export- USS registration in Win-MM. Send to VSI Administrative Office via email no later than seven (7) days prior to the start of the meet.
 - B. Pre-Meet Facility Evaluation Form shall be submitted 1-3 weeks prior to the start of the meet. The form can be found on the VSI website.
 - C. Session timelines (30 second intervals). Submit timelines and meet back-up as soon as any session reaches four (4) hours, but not later than 7:00 pm the day after the meet entry deadline.
 - D. Warm up schedule remember that number of swimmers/team varies by session.
 - E. Psych sheet or Heat sheet (if pre-seeded meet). May be posted on a website if desired. Remember to print extra copies for coaches and officials.
 - F. Timer cards or Lane timer sheets.
 - G. Information for coaches team roster, list of team entries (individual and relay).
- 55.16 Bring your Meet Referee up to date (Meet Director or Host Officials' Chair). Tell the Meet Referee of the availability of other officials, number of swimmers, and session timeline reports.

Step 4 – Meet day. Turn over technical control of meet to referee.

- 55.17 Provide him with a heat sheet, a list of officials, and session length data.
- 55.18 Have marshals present before warm-up begins and announcer available early to call for coaches, officials, and timers.
- 55.19 Make sure meet supplies for head timer, referee, and clerk of course are available, including all necessary forms, DQ cards, relay take-off slips, bell and counters if required.
- 55.20 Remain readily available in case of questions or problems.

Step 5 – At end of meet

- 55.21 Provide teams with meet file upon request.
- 55.22 Arrange for return of any VSI equipment. Be sure to document any problems and malfunctioning equipment.

Step 6 – After the meet

- 55.23 Prepare the hard copy results for any team that has specially requested them. Email the results database (unlocked) to the VSI Business Office.
 - A. The results database (unlocked) should be sent to VSI Business Office by email as soon as possible.
 - B. Results must be sent out no more than 7 days after the meet. 1 or 2 days is preferable.
- 55.24 Prepare and mail financial report. This is due in 30 days. Send to the VSI Business Office, Treasurer, Administrative Vice Chair, and Technical Planning Chair.

56 ANNUAL SWIMMER RECOGNITION

Virginia Swimming will recognize the following athletes at its annual awards celebration:

- 56.1 Competitive Spirit Award: This award is designed to recognize athletes for attitude, character and leadership within a team. Virginia Swimming will provide awards for each team to present to a 12 & U girl and boy as well as 13 & O girl and boy.
- 56.2 All Star Team: The Short Course All Star Team will include those athletes who attained a Virginia top-five time in the appropriate age group in short course yard events. The Long Course All Star Team will include those athletes who attained a Virginia top-five time in the appropriate age group in long course meter eventsp.
 - Times must have been achieved since the last awards banquet or celebration.
- 56.3 Swimmer of the Year Award: This award is for an outstanding swimmer in the specified age groups as determined by the Age Group and Senior Committees. 14 & younger athletes will be

recognized in single age groups. 15 & over athletes will be recognized in two age groups: 15/16 and 17/18.

57 FINES FOR PARTICIPATION IN MEETS

- 57.1 Section 16.6 defines illegal participation in meets and section 16.7 states that the associated fines will be assessed according to guidelines approved by the VSI Board of Directors.
- 57.2 Definitions
 - A. SWIM YEAR: September 1 to August 31
 - B. OCCURRENCE: Illegal entry or participation in a single meet
- 57.3 Guidelines for fines:
 - A. First occurrence in a given swim year: \$50 per team per athlete
 - B. Second occurrence in the same swim year: \$200 per team per athlete
 - C. Three or more occurrences in the same swim year: \$300 per team per athlete

APPENDICES

A. VSI BOARD OF DIRECTORS CODE OF CONDUCT

The VSI Board of Directors (BOD) expects ethical, professional, and lawful conduct of itself and its members, including the proper use of authority and appropriate decorum when acting as VSI BOD members.

Specifically, the VSI BOD expects the following from its members:

- 1. Duty of Care: VSI BOD members are to discharge their duties honestly and in good faith. BOD members shall exercise the degree of care, diligence, and skill that a reasonably prudent person would exercise in similar circumstances.
- 2. Duty of Obedience: BOD members must abide by USA Swimming's governing documents (ie, the Articles of Incorporation, the Bylaws, the Rules and Regulations, and the Governing Policies) and Virginia Swimming's governing documents (ie, VSI Bylaws, VSI Policies and Procedures). While vigorous debate is expected and encouraged, BOD members are obliged to support the legitimacy and authority of the final determination of the BOD on any matter, irrespective of the member's personal position on the issue.
- 3. Duty of Loyalty: BOD members must demonstrate loyalty to the interests of Virginia Swimming, superseding any conflicting loyalties such as to segments of the membership, family members, advocacy or interest groups, affiliated entities, staff, other organizations, or any personal interests as a member of the organization.
- 4. BOD members must avoid any conflict of interest with respect to their fiduciary responsibility and abide by the Virginia Swimming Conflict of Interest Policy.
- 5. BOD members must not attempt to exercise individual authority over the organization.
 - a. BOD members' interactions with the executive director or with staff must recognize the lack of authority vested in individuals except when explicitly stipulated by the BOD.
 - b. BOD members must recognize that in their interaction with the media, the public, or other entities, they are not to speak for the executive director, the BOD, or Virginia Swimming, except to repeat explicitly stated BOD decisions.
 - c. BOD members will not publicly express individual judgments of the performance of the executive director or of other employees, other than when participating in the BOD's monitoring functions.
- 6. BOD members will treat one another and staff members with respect, courtesy, and honesty.
- 7. BOD members must respect the confidentiality appropriate to issues of a sensitive nature.
- 8. BOD members shall attend all meetings of the House of Delegates and the Board of Directors.
- 9. BOD members shall be informed about VSI's mission, vision, policies, and programs.
- 10. BOD members shall prepare for board and committee meetings by reviewing the meeting agenda and supporting materials.
- 11. BOD members should serve on committees and offer to take on special assignments as each individual's capacity allows.
- 12. BOD members shall advocate for VSI.

- 13. BOD members should suggest possible nominees to the board who can make significant contributions to the VSI.
- 14. A BOD member aware of credible information that suggests that a BOD policy has been violated by the BOD, a BOD member, or the executive director has an affirmative obligation to bring the concern to the general chair. If the general chair is the subject of the concern, it should be brought to the administrative vice-chair.
- 15. If a BOD member is alleged to have violated the Code of Conduct:
 - a. The general chair (administrative vice-chair, if the general chair is the subject of the concern) will have an informal discussion with the individual whose action(s) are questioned. If this is not successful in resolving the concern, then:
 - b. The general chair (administrative vice-chair, if the general chair is the subject of the concern) will put the issue on the agenda for closed session. The respondent BOD member will be allowed to present their views prior to the BOD determining whether the action violated the VSI Code of Conduct.
 - c. A BOD member found by a majority vote of the BOD to have violated the VSI Code of Contact may be subject to subsequent censure or other BOD action, as long as the action is consistent with the VSI Bylaws.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENT OF RECEIPT AND UNDERSTANDING

I acknowledge receipt and understanding of Virginia Swimming's Code of Conduct, and I pledge my full support of the spirit and the letter of the requirements contained therein.

Print Name		
Signature		
Date	Virginia Swimming Position	

APPENDIX B: CONFLICT-OF-INTEREST STATEMENT

Those who choose to serve Virginia Swimming, whether as volunteers or paid professionals, are held to a high standard of conduct. Those who serve must do so without personal gain in order to avoid any institutional loss or embarrassment and to behave in such a way that the organization's trust and public confidence are enhanced. It is important to avoid any real or perceived conflict of interest.

While no set of guidelines can completely define acceptable behavior, the principles that guide behavior in this area are disclosure, non-participation in the decision making process where personal or family gain is a possibility, and a commitment to honor the confidentiality of organizational information. All conduct is founded on the individual's own sense of integrity. Any individual accepting the honor of serving Virginia Swimming must accept the burdens of public disclosure and public scrutiny.

In our complex society, the mix of volunteer work, business interests, governmental activity, and family relationships often creates potentially conflicting interests. What is required is disclosure of potential conflicting interests when they arise, and strict nonparticipation in any evaluation process relating to the matter in question.

The following seven items reflect specific expectations by VSI of people signing this agreement. These items cannot and do not however completely define what is acceptable. They are intended rather as guidelines to what is acceptable conduct. Each individual must find his or her own way within this guidance.

- 1. A good faith effort must be exercised by those signing this statement to conduct the business of Virginia Swimming in observance of both the spirit and letter of applicable federal and state laws.
- 2. Virginia Swimming properties, services, opportunities, authority and influence are not to be used for private benefit.
- 3. Members of the Virginia Swimming Board of Directors will disclose the nature and extent of an actual or potential conflict of interest when it involves the award of contracts, the purchase of goods and services, the award of contracts for professional services, and the allocation of Virginia Swimming resources for individual use. Reimbursement for reasonable and customary expenses associated with travel to meets, meetings and conferences on behalf of VSI does not constitute a conflict of interest
- 4. Gifts, cash, travel, hotel accommodations, entertainment, or favors are neither to be given (except with full approval of the Board of Directors) nor received, except those of nominal value exchanged in the normal course of business. Gifts and favors of more than one hundred dollars (\$100.00) value should not ordinarily be accepted. If circumstances render it awkward to refuse such a gift, the donor should be thanked and told the gift is being accepted on behalf of and will be delivered to Virginia Swimming.
- 5. Expenses incurred in the furtherance of Virginia Swimming business are to be reasonable, necessary and (if twenty-five dollars or more) substantiated.
- 6. All are expected to exhibit honesty, loyalty, candor and professional competence in their relationships with Virginia Swimming and with each other.
- 7. Each individual has the responsibility to maintain the confidentiality of the organization. This includes both proprietary and sensitive information.

Should any individual(s) reasonably perceive that a conflict of interest exists or could exist, the situation shall be fully disclosed.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENT OF RECEIPT AND UNDERSTANDING

I acknowledge receipt and understanding of Virginia Swimming's Statement of Principles on Ethical
Behavior and Conflict of Interest, and I pledge my full support of the spirit and the letter of the
requirements contained therein.

Print Name		
Signature		
Date	Virginia Swimming Position	